ARBEITSPAPIER – WORKING PAPER

Marcel Müller

police authorities

What is autoethnography? Epistemological aspects, opportunities and challenges of autoethnographic research in

ARBEITSPAPIERE DES INSTITUTS FÜR ETHNOLOGIE UND AFRIKASTUDIEN

WORKING PAPERS OF THE DEPARTMENT OF ANTHROPOLOGY AND AFRICAN STUDIES



Herausgegeben von / The Working Papers are edited by:

Institut für Ethnologie und Afrikastudien, Johannes Gutenberg-Universität Mainz,

Forum 6, D-55099 Mainz, Germany.

Tel. +49-6131-3923720; Email: ifeas@uni-mainz.de; http://www.ifeas.uni-mainz.de

http://www.ifeas.uni-mainz.de/92.php

ISSN: 2750-7866 (Online)

Geschäftsführender Herausgeber / Managing Editor: Martin Büdel (buedelma@uni-mainz.de)

Copyright remains with the author.

Zitierhinweis / Please cite as:

Müller, Marcel (2024): What is autoethnography? Epistemological aspects, opportunities and challenges of autoethnographic research in police authorities. Arbeitspapiere des Instituts für Ethnologie und Afrikastudien der Johannes Gutenberg-Universität Mainz (Working Papers of the Department of Anthropology and African Studies of the Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz) 194b.

Müller, Marcel: What is autoethnography? Epistemological aspects, opportunities and challenges of autoethnographic research in police authorities

Abstract

Triggered by the so-called "crisis of representation" anthropologists in recent decades have increasingly questioned the previously clear separation of "field" and "home." Likewise, the rigid concept of the "other" has also been unsettled, and the positionality of the field researcher has come more into focus. At the same time, the objects of research have also changed, expanding to potentially include all phenomena of the contemporary world and ultimately preparing the way for an anthropology "at home." To solve the problem of representation, anthropologists have developed ethnographic research methods further – for example, collaborative research designs and cooperation between insiders and outsiders as equal research partners. It is within this context that the genre of autoethnography, in which researchers are "locals" conducting research on their own group, emerged. The self-identification of anthropologists with their research participants, as well as their practical (pre-)knowledge about them, are thus central features of autoethnographic research. However, the concept of auto-ethnography remains relatively fuzzy, with diverging ideas concerning how to define the "auto" and what is meant by the researchers' inclusion into the research field. Autoethnographic research throws a particularly sharp light on fundamental epistemological, methodological, and ethical problems that affect the discipline of

AP IFEAS 194b/2024

anthropology as a whole. This paper addresses these issues against the background of the author's

own autoethnographic and collaborative research experience.

Keywords

Epistemology; positionality; collaborative ethnography; organizational anthropology; complete

member research; anthropology at home

The author

Marcel Müller is a police officer and holds a doctorate in anthropology from the Johannes Gutenberg University in Mainz. Prior to his doctoral studies, he obtained a BA degree in public administration from the Hessian College of Police and Public Administration (University of Applied Sciences) in Kassel, and a Master's degree in criminology and police science from the Ruhr University in Bochum. He has been deployed in various functions and different

organizational units (e.g., patrol service, street crime unit, prevention team, etc.) of the police.

E-mail: marcemue@uni-mainz.de,

Table of Contents

1. Introduction	1
2. The position of the researcher in the field	2
3. Origin and meaning of "autoethnography"	4
4. The history of autoethnography	4
4.1 First-generation autoethnography	5
4.2 Second-generation autoethnography	6
4.3 Organizational autoethnography	8
4.4 The six authors and the autoethnography	10
5. Legitimation of an (autoethnographic) anthropology of the police	12
6. How much "auto" is there in my (auto)ethnography?	17
7. Opportunities, challenges, and risks of autoethnography	19
7.1 Possibilities of (my) autoethnography	19
7.2 Challenges and risks of (my) autoethnography	20
7.2.1 The danger of "going native"	20
7.2.2 The (special) protection of research participants	21
7.2.3 The ethical dilemmas of autoethnographic research	22
7.2.4 The protection of one's own person	23
8. Critical reflections on the (auto)ethnographic methodology	24
8.1 Reliability, validity, generalizability	24
8.2 Subjectivity of (auto)ethnographic research and texts	25
9. Conclusion	24
References	28

1. Introduction

At the beginning of our research, Jan, my colleague from the research project, and I introduce ourselves at the police station. [...] After a short while, the shift supervisor and I realize that we look familiar. So, we think about how we know each other and come to the conclusion that we were on duty at the same time about six years ago at the 1st police station in Mittelstadt. This seems to have broken the ice immediately. [...]

As Jan is accompanying the head of the department to a staff exercise, Lukas and I start patrolling alone. During the patrol, my patrol partner Lukas tells me about the events of a recent resistance he experienced during the execution of an arrest warrant. In response to my questions about his emotions, Lukas finally replies, "Phew, we can finally talk openly!" and laughs. I also have to grin and ask him if he's not usually open in the presence of Jan, to which Lukas replies curtly, "Yes, I don't know, it does feel a bit different somehow." [...]

My uniform makes me recognizable as a patrol officer, and I am also perceived as such by the other police officers. Despite my repeated reminders that I am also a member of the research team and that I am conducting a participant observation together with Jan, this often seems to have been overlooked due to my primary perception as a police officer. For example, towards the end of the field research, a colleague tells me in disbelief after I had discussed an anthropological text with Jan, "Oh, you also have shares in the research project? I thought you were just Jan's babysitter!" This shows that Jan was more clearly identified as an "outsider" (not least because he was the only one in the group wearing civilian clothes) than was the case with me.

(Excerpts from my 2020 field diary).

This article refers to my research activities as part of my dissertation at the University of Mainz¹ and my work as a law enforcement officer. In this paper, I address my dual role as an anthropologist and my socialization and position as a police officer, as well as my specific positionality in researching the police. The primary focus here is on the opportunities, challenges, and risks of conducting research on the police as a police officer. In this context, the question arises as to what extent such research is anthropological at all: because isn't anthropology fundamentally about phenomena that are a priori unknown to the researchers (Bierschenk 2013: 90)? In this sense, autoethnographic research – and, ultimately, the present work – sheds a particularly sharp light on a number of fundamental *epistemological*, *methodological*, and *ethical* questions that affect

¹ The research presented here was developed within the framework of the research project "Police-Translations – Multilingualism and the Everyday Production of Cultural Difference." This article is a partial result of my dissertation research entitled "Der Umgang mit Differenz in der Polizeiarbeit: Eine auto-ethnografische Untersuchung" (Dealing with Difference in Police Work: An Autoethnographic Research). The project was funded by the German Research Foundation (DFG) and conducted over the course of three years (BE 6695/1-1). I would like to thank the members of the project team − namely, Thomas Bierschenk, Jan Beek, Annalena Kolloch, Bernd Meyer, and Theresa Radermacher − for the many helpful discussions and suggestions.

anthropology (and sociology) as a whole. These aspects are addressed against the background of my own autoethnographic (and collaborative) research experience.

2. The position of the researcher in the field

In anthropology, sociology, or history, the hero is the person about whom we are speaking, *not* the scholar who is speaking. From an epistemological point of view, the scholar is of no interest to us unless what he has to say about his personal position aids our understanding of what he has to say about others. (Olivier de Sardan 2015: 9 f., emphasis in the original).

Olivier de Sardan asserts that the "heroes of the story" in the social sciences should not be the narrator but rather those who are talked about and researched. From an epistemological point of view, the authors are not of interest at all unless they have a special relation or position to the field that requires a more detailed explanation and may be of importance to the readers. As both a police officer and scientist researching his own profession, I do have such a special relation to the field, one that should be scrutinized more closely and which I would therefore like to discuss in more detail in the following.

Though ethnographers who are – or at least once were – police officers themselves and who research the police are not uncommon, these individuals often do not reflect upon their particular positionality within the field. In most cases, their (historical) connection to the police is only barely mentioned, if at all. For example, in the preface to his classic book, *Cop Culture - Der Alltag des Gewaltmonopols* (*Cop Culture - The Everyday Life of the Monopoly on Violence*), Behr briefly mentions that he himself was once a police officer and thus knows the police from the "inside," but he does not otherwise reflect further on his resulting - in my view - special relationship with the research field (Behr 2008: 7 ff.). Even in Behr's other texts on the police, there is often only a small reference, if any, to his police past, which often receives no further attention in the course of his analyses (Behr 2000, 2001, 2006, 2010, 2016, 2018). An exception in this regard is Behr's 1993 study on the police in Thuringia, in which he reflects, at least to some extent, on his role as a (former) "colleague from the West" in relation to the research field (Behr 1993: 10 ff.).

Waddington, who was once a police officer and, like Behr, also gave up the police profession to study sociology, does not usually reveal to his readers that he himself has a police background. If he refers to this background at all, it is usually in a discreet way, as in the preface to the book he co-edited with Kleinig and Wright entitled *Professional Police Practice: Scenarios and Dilemmas*. There, he writes, "My background may have disposed me to look kindly on my former colleagues, but what really impressed me was the dedication and quality of the young people whom I accompanied on routine patrol as part of my research fieldwork" (Waddington 2013: 3). However, there is no actual reflection on his special relationship with the police resulting from this experience, nor is there any mention of it in his other publications (see, among others, Waddington 1991, 1993, 1999; Waddington et al. 2004). In the acknowledgments of his book *Liberty and Order: Public Order Policing in a Capital City*, he even emphasizes his role as an *external researcher* without disclosing that he himself used to be a policeman: "This willingness to accept the scrutiny of an

external observer is, I am sure, a telling index of the confidence that officers of all ranks had in themselves and their colleagues" (Waddington 1994: IX). His readers often only learn about his professional past within the police via alternative sources, such as the internet.²

Moskos, another ethnographer, trained as a police officer with the Baltimore Police Department after studying sociology in order to conduct intensive field research with and about the police. He practically went the opposite way of Behr and Waddington, who came from the police to the social sciences and not, like Moskos, from ethnography to the police. The reasons why Moskos trained as a police officer were simply pragmatic:

Originally, my goal was not to be a police officer at all. I was an Ivy League graduate student planning a comparatively mundane one-year study of police socialization. [...] As a sociology graduate student, I took to heart the argument that prolonged participant-observation research is the best and perhaps only means of gathering valid data on job-related police behavior. [...] As an institution, police have been labeled insular, resentful of outsiders, and, in general, hostile to research, experimentation, and analysis. (Moskos 2008: 3 f.)

Although Moskos only used the police as a stepping stone to advance his dissertation, which, in his eyes, was merely a necessary means - not to say an evil - to this end (ibid.: 13), he impressively describes in the context of his (auto)ethnography how quickly the "transformation from civilian to police" (ibid.: 34 ff.) took place and how his personal experiences as a policeman in the Baltimore ghetto successively influenced his thinking: "It's easy to get frustrated at times. I was no exception. After five months on the street, I wrote in my notes: Fucking junkie ass who pissed me off. [...] I grab his shirt and tell him to sit down and wait for the [ambulance]"(ibid.: 44). Although Moskos addresses his personal background (and his relationship to the field) more strongly than Behr or Waddington, he nevertheless also largely ignores it with regard to his research results and fails to adequately reflect on the extent to which his particular role in the field also influenced his research.

My (auto)ethnography on the police is not comparable to any of the three aforementioned ethnographers in terms of its starting point. Like Behr and Waddington, I did not give up the profession of police officer for the social sciences, nor was I, like Moskos, already a studied social scientist before joining the police. I was indeed, like Behr and Waddington, already police-socialized when I devoted myself to anthropology, but I did not resign from the profession of police officer for this endeavor. Nor do I intend to leave the police force (again) following my dissertation, as Moskos had. Moreover, an essential difference between the four of us is that my "transformation from police officer to anthropologist" took place quasi-parallel to each other,

² The Times (2018), Professor Peter Waddington obituary, https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/ef5a8bec-4ca2-11e8-9812-5f003d09c84c, last accessed 02.05.2020.

³ With this formulation, I allude to Moskos' quote "transformation from civilian to police" (Moskos 2008: 34). In this context, I use the term transformation synonymously for my second professional socialization, namely, that of an anthropologist and social scientist, which I experienced in the course of my work in the research project and at the Department of Anthropology and African Studies of the University of Mainz.

that is, while I was actively pursuing the police service as a police officer. Not least for this reason, as I elaborate on in more detail in the following, I try to focus more on my particular positionality working among the police in the context of my (auto)ethnography than my aforementioned role models did.

3. Origin and meaning of "autoethnography"

First, I would like to address the question of what is commonly understood by ethnography and how it is distinguished from autoethnography.

The terms "auto" and "ethnography" originate from Greek. Their consideration from an etymological point of view already gives an initial idea of the focus and intention of ethnographic research, according to which "ethno" ($\xi\theta\nu\sigma$) stands for "nation" or "other" and "graphy" ($\gamma \varrho \alpha \varphi i \alpha$ = graphía) can be translated as "writing". The added root "auto" ($\alpha \upsilon \tau \phi$ = auto) means "self" (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 83; Erickson 2011: 45). Accordingly, ethnographic (field) research can be understood primarily as a "study of groups and people as they go about their everyday lives," in the context of which "the ethnographer enters into a social setting and gets to know the people involved in it;" that is, she or he "participates in the daily routines of this setting, develops ongoing relations with the people in it, and observes all the while what is going on. Indeed, the term 'participant observation' is often used to characterize this basic research approach" (Emerson et al. 2011: 1). Usually, the research field is "not previously known to the ethnographer in an intimate way" (ibid.), which is one of the main differences between ethnographic and autoethnographic texts (cf. Adams et al. 2015: 1 f.; Hughes and Pennington 2017: 6 ff.). Thus, autoethnography is "an approach to research and writing that seeks to describe and systematically analyze (graphy) personal experience (auto) in order to understand cultural experience (ethno)" (Ellis et al. 2010a: 2). Characteristic of any autoethnography – regardless of its degree of "auto", "ethno," or "graphy" (cf. Reed-Danahay 1997: 2; Wall 2008: 39) – is "the use of personal experience to examine and/or critique cultural experience" (Holman Jones et al. 2013: 22). The central characteristic here is that the researchers – in contrast to "classical" ethnography - are themselves the subject of their studies (Hughes and Pennington 2017: 5), in that they conduct research on themselves or on the group to which they belong (Reed-Danahay 1997: p. 8). In this context, autoethnography refers not only to a research method but also, as we shall see, a particular form of academic writing (Ellis and Bochner 2000: 739). I will go into more detail on further specifications and special features of autoethnographic research, as well as the history of autoethnography, in the following section.

4. The history of autoethnography

Following this initial overview of the term and methodological foundations of "autoethnography," I would now like to turn to the history of autoethnographic research. The writing of scientific self-narratives is not a new phenomenon; indeed, it has a long tradition in anthropology, as evidenced, for example, by Leiris' research diaries, which he published in 1934

in his work *L'Afrique fantôme* (cf. Ploder and Stadlbauer 2013: 379; also Leiris 1988 [1934]). ⁴ Malinowski, on the other hand, consistently separated his ethnographic accounts from his personal diary in order to emphasize their strictly scientific character.

4.1 First-generation autoethnography ⁵

Heider was one of the first scholars to use the term "autoethnography" as a method of qualitative social research in the context of his ethnological research among the Grand Valley Dani⁶ in Indonesia and West New Guinea (Adams et al. 2017: 1; Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 84; Reed-Danahay 1997: 4). In his research, he asked 60 Dani school children the question, "What do people do?" and evaluated their responses; he called this process a Dani *auto-ethnography*: "This is called a Dani auto-ethnography, and it provides information about the Dani's own understanding of their world" (Heider 1975: 3). He further explains to his readers what he ultimately understands by the term "auto": "This paper is a report of what can be called a Dani auto-ethnography: 'auto' for autochthonous, since it is the Dani's own account of 'what people do;' and 'auto' for automatic, since it is the simplest routine-eliciting technique imaginable" (ibid.).⁷

Hayano, on the other hand, who adopted Heider's terminology, as well as the thought behind it, understood autoethnography as "ethnographies of [our] 'own people'" (Hayano 1979: 99); in this context, he speaks of "the native-as-ethnographer" (ibid.: 101). Hayano also distinguished between two types of autoethnography:

The [first] criteria for auto-ethnography [...] must include some prior knowledge of the people, their culture and language, as well as the ability to be accepted to some degree, or to "pass" as a native member. [...] The second major type of auto-ethnography is that written by researchers who have acquired an intimate familiarity with certain subcultural, recreational, or occupational groups. [...] The shared similarities among auto-ethnographies are that, in each case, the researchers possess the qualities of often permanent self-identification with a group and full internal membership, as recognized both by themselves and the people of whom they are a part. (Hayano 1979: 100)⁸

⁴ In the book *L'Afrique fantôme*, first published in 1934, Michel Leiris reports on his 21-month journey (from mid-1931 to early 1933) from Dakar to Djibouti. Within the text, Leiris impressively combines ethnography with autobiographical references in his travel diary (cf. Leiris 1988 [1934]).

⁵ The term is borrowed from the text "Organisational autoethnography" by Doloriert and Sammbrook (2012).

⁶ This is an indigenous people from the Grand Baliem Valley inhabiting the central highlands of Irian Jaya Province in West New Guinea (Harrer 1987: 240 f.; Ploeg 1966: 255 ff.).

⁷ Actually, Heider is merely formulating the basic program of post-Malinowskian anthropology, according to which researchers should strive to see and understand the world from the indigenous perspective. In this sense, virtually all anthropology would be autoethnographic. He therefore defines "auto" differently from later ethnographers, for whom "auto" refers to the positionality of the researcher.

⁸ Hayano's understanding of "full internal membership" (Hayano 1979: 100) is, in a narrower sense, only applicable to organizations with formal membership or else suggests an outdated concept of culture, according to which cultures have rigid external boundaries or a clear closure to other

For Hayano, this means that some ethnographers "who have done intensive participant-observation research" (ibid.) fulfill the conditions for autoethnography. Following Lewis, the question of the researcher's standpoint – whether they are (still) *outsiders* or (already) *insiders* – also plays a central role in the distinction between ethnography and autoethnography. According to this understanding, it is not only the researchers themselves who have an influence on this but also those being researched (Hayano 1979: 100; see also Lewis 1973: 599). Hayano argues that autoethnography is an inherent aspect of qualitative anthropology or post-Malinowskian anthropology in a certain sense; he further considers the research of one's own culture as well as the indigenous population by *insiders* as a gain for qualitative social research (Hayano 1979: 103; Hayano 1982; Pratt 2008). I discuss possible positive aspects of autoethnographic texts in more detail in Section 7.1.

Reed-Danahay developed the method further towards the end of the 1990s and advocated for autoethnographers to link the "auto" more strongly with the "ethno" in their texts (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 84). She distinguished between two types of autoethnographic texts:

The term [autoethnography] has a double sense - referring either to the ethnography of one's own group or to autobiographical writing that has ethnographic interest. Thus, either a self (auto) ethnography or an autobiographical (auto) ethnography can be signaled by 'autoethnography.' (Reed-Danahay 1997: 2)

Based on these two types, she derived three categories: The first category she called "native anthropology" (ibid.), in which the "former" subjects of ethnological fieldwork themselves become authors of studies about their own group (ibid.). The second category she called "ethnic autobiography" (ibid.), which entails personal narratives by members of ethnic minorities. The final category she called "autobiographical ethnography" (ibid.), in which anthropologists combine their personal experiences with ethnographic writing. In all three categories, Reed-Danahay primarily focuses on the research of "foreign" ethnographers within their own (and, from a Eurocentric perspective, usually distant) society, whereas the research of ethnologists "at home" was not initially in focus (ibid.).

4.2 Second-generation autoethnography 9

At the beginning of the millennium, a new genre of autoethnography emerged, largely through the works of researchers such as Adams, Bochner, Ellis, and Holman Jones (see Adams 2006, 2008; Adams et al. 2015, 2017; Ellis 2004; Ellis and Bochner 2003; Ellis et al. 2010a; see also Alexander 2006; Boylorn 2011; Callahan 2008). Alexander 2006; Callahan 2008; Boylorn 2011) a new genre of autoethnography, in which the ethnographer's "self" is ultimately at the centre of the research: "Their move away from Hayano's autoethnography and Reed-Danahay's auto/ethnography is

(individual) cultures (for more on the discussion of the concept of culture in anthropology, see, among others, Abu-Lughod 1991; Lentz 2009, 2013; Sökefeld 2001).

⁹ The term is borrowed from the text "Organisational Autoethnography" by Doloriert and Sambrook (2012).

indicative of their introspective narrative, making the auto the main focal point of the study" (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 84). Since Ellis and her colleagues are still among the most cited autoethnographers, this trend has largely prevailed, with most autoethnographies today dealing primarily with emotional and (deeply) personal experiences, as well as private topics of the researchers: "[T]he term 'autoethnography' is more widely used today, especially by evocative and heartfelt autoethnographers who often focus their narrative on their one self" (ibid.). In this context, autoethnography is often understood as a kind of self-therapy for researchers (Ellis et al. 2010b: 350; Warren 2000: 186), which some ethnographers formulate as a major point of criticism of autoethnographic texts, describing them in part as selfish, egocentric, or narcissistic (Morse 2002: 1159; Roth 2008: 5).

Wall, for example, processes her own experiences as an adoptive mother in her texts: "This narrative offered a synopsis [...] of my own experience as a parent of an internationally adopted child. In it, I told my motivations to adopt, the adoption process, and the arrival experience" (Wall 2008: 46). Likewise, Holman Jones writes in an article about her experiences regarding the adoption of her child:

When I was about to become an adoptive mother, I wanted to understand my experience in relation to the experience of others [...]. My autoethnographic projects often begin with personal experiences that I want and need to understand more deeply and meaningfully. (Adams et al. 2017: 7)

She further reveals that autoethnography "has offered [her] a way of writing, experiencing, and understanding a number of moments, turns, and absences in [her] life" (Adams et al. 2013: 670). Adams, too, often deals with personal themes in his texts, such as experiences related to his own homosexuality (cf. Adams 2006: 704 ff.; Adams 2011: 136; Adams et al. 2017: 6 f.). Boylorn, another autoethnographer, writes, among other things, about her experiences of prejudice against people of color and her life as a black woman in a so-called "black community": "Now, I want to talk about [...] the lives of black woman as a black woman who is also an autoethnographer" (Boylorn 2017: 14).

Linked to this trend of "heartfelt autoethnography" (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 84), a "critical autoethnography" has established itself, as it were, directing its attention primarily to the conditions and circumstances of the construction of cultures/societies (Holman Jones 2018: 5). Holman Jones conceptualizes this critical autoethnography as "the study and critique of culture through the lens of the self" (ibid.: 4), whereby the practices of autobiography ("writing about the self") and ethnography ("the study of and writing about culture") merge (ibid.: 4 f.). She goes on to state that a critical autoethnography:

Provides us with nuanced, complex, and specific insights into particular human lives, experiences, and relationships. [...] Further [...] critical autoethnograph[y] work[s] to bring attention to the ways cultures are created and compromised through institutional, political, social, and interpersonal relations of power. (Holman Jones 2018: 5)

According to Holman Jones, critical autoethnographers see their work as a means of drawing attention to their political standpoint by explicitly including the privileges and exclusions they themselves have experienced: "Critical autoethnographers view their work as a means of pointing out the *politics* of their positioning, explicitly acknowledging the inevitable privileges and marginalizations they experience" (ibid., emphasis in original). Much like critical ethnography, critical autoethnography aims "to address processes of unfairness or injustice within a particular lived domain" (Madison 2012: 5). Autoethnographers understand (social) injustice as, for example, ableism, ¹⁰ racism, xenophobia, sexism, heteronormativity, or age discrimination (Holman Jones 2018: 5; see also Alexander 2006; Boylorn 2011; Holman Jones 2005; Madison 2012; Todd 2016).

4.3 Organizational autoethnography

Also around the turn of the millennium, another variation of autoethnography began to emerge known as "organizational autoethnography" (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 86). The focus in organizational autoethnography (OAE) is to further elucidate the relationship between the individual (here, the researcher) and the organization concerned (Doloriert and Herrmann 2018: 223). The spectrum of research in this vein ranges from studies on personnel, personnel management, marketing strategies (for personnel recruitment), and working atmosphere to organizational culture and corporate philosophy. Organizational autoethnography can encompass nearly all forms of organization, including family businesses and large corporations, as well as various authorities, ministries, non-profit organizations, and non-governmental organizations (Brannan et al. 2007: 397 ff.; Doloriert and Herrmann 2018: 222). Some researchers formulate the need for (auto-)ethnographic organizational research against the background of the (often rapid) changes in the world of work and the resulting change in working conditions due to constant technological progress (Brannan et al. 2007: 396).

As with "classic" autoethnography, a critical branch developed within organizational autoethnographic research in the form of "critical organizational autoethnography" (Doloriert and Herrmann 2018: 226). The principal concern with such an approach is to uncover sources of grievances (e.g., abuse of power or discrimination) in the researched organization: "Together, autoethnography and organizational research transform personal stories into critical investigations and interventions, *about* power, *of* difference, and *for* organizational change" (Herrmann 2017: 7, emphasis in original).

Doloriert and Sambrook are of the opinion that autoethnography is excellently suited for researching organizations, as an ethnographic view of the organization from the inside (i.e., with a certain prior knowledge or understanding about certain organizational practices, processes, and

_

¹⁰ Ableism is discrimination against people on the basis of a (chronic) illness or disability (see https://www.wortbedeutung.info/Ableismus/, last accessed: 25.05.2020).

¹¹ The establishment of autoethnography in organizational research and the increasing interest in it can be demonstrated by the large number of citations of the methodology in various articles and journals (Doloriert and Herrmann 2018: 222); in this context, Doloriert and Herrmann even speak of an "impressive explosion" of interest in "organizational autoethnography" (ibid.).

logics) is highly beneficial for conducting an accurate analysis (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 86; see also Blundo 2014: 72). Additionally, organizational autoethnography is an attractive research method for many researchers for pragmatic reasons, such as easier field access (since researchers are often already part of the organization) or the presumably lower research effort (since one's own research can ideally be combined with one's own activities) (Doloriert and Sambrook 2009: 30).

Within their conceptualization, Doloriert and Sambrook (2009: 31) distinguish between two categories of autoethnographic research: the "researcher-is-researched" category, in which the researchers are the focus of the investigation, turning the "auto" into the "ethno," and the "researcher-and-researched" category, in which the researchers, as members of the researched group, share a common identity with the group, using their "auto" to understand the "ethno" of the researched:

In researcher-and-researched, the focus of the inquiry is on understanding the researched culture (conventional 'ethno' ethics), but there may be some focus on the researcher's personal reveal, whilst in researcher-is-researched the focus is on the researcher's experiences, or story ('auto ethics' and relational ethics). (Doloriert and Sambrook 2009: 37, emphasis in original)

Doloriert and Sambrook also favor a return to "first generation autoethnography" in the sense of Hayano and, following his understanding of "self-observation in ethnographic research" (Hayano 1979: 100), propose *three* different variants of an autoethnography related to organizations (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 86):

1) Autoethnography by means of higher knowledge of/about the organization¹²

Doloriert and Sambrook understand this as autoethnographic research into one's own organization. Because of this affiliation, researchers generally have easier access to the field and already possess relevant organizational knowledge:

This is increasingly popular, due not least to the convenience of researching one's own organization [...]. Contributions here explore the autoethnographer as a researcher/teacher/administrator, etc., doing scholarly work, and/or as an employee working in an organization (that happens to be [higher education]). (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 86).

2) Autoethnography by means of knowledge from former organizational affiliation¹³

Doloriert and Sambrook conceptualize this category as autoethnographic research of an organization to which the researcher once belonged, relying on the information and knowledge accumulated during this period of affiliation:

¹³ In the original, this is referred to as "autoethnography within 'previous/other life' organizations" (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 86).

¹² In the original, referred to as "autoethnography within Higher Education (HE) organizations" (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 86).

Autoethnographers sometimes write about their experiences elsewhere, particularly their work experiences prior to entering [higher education], although this could include work experiences simultaneously with [higher education]. (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 86).

3) Autoethnography as a member of another organization¹⁴

This category entails researchers becoming part of another (and hitherto unknown) organization. Since this variant is usually difficult to realize, they recommend – referring to Kempster and his colleagues (Kempster et al. 2008: 3 ff.) – conducting joint or collaborative research in which one of the researchers comes from outside and another researcher is already a member of this "other" organization:

Autoethnography as complete member research is arguably more difficult to achieve given the tensions and impracticalities of becoming a complete member researcher in an organization other than the researcher's own. [...] Opportunities arise through what Kempster et al. (2008) refer to as co-produced autoethnography where at least one author is researcher and at least one other a practitioner working in an "other" organization [...]. (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 87).

4.4 The six authors and the autoethnography¹⁵

The above discussion clearly indicates that autoethnography has been subject to numerous conceptualizations, currents, and emphases over time - especially regarding the accentuation of the "self" in relation to the research field (Hughes and Pennington 2017: 10 ff.; Ploder and Stadlbauer 2013: 403 f.). This is one of the reasons why alternative terms are repeatedly found in within the literature on the subject, but which, in principle, describe the same thing: an ethnographic method (of qualitative social science research) "to explicate the [insider] role of the researcher in relation to research participants, at times making the researcher a participant in the study as well" (Hughes and Pennington 2017: 13). Ryang, for example, uses the term "self-cultural anthropology" for this (Ryang 2000: 297), whereas Adler and Adler speak instead of "complete-member-research" (Adler and Adler 1987) and Crawford uses the term "personal ethnography" (Crawford 1996). Abu-Lughod, in her book Writing Women's Worlds: Bedouin Stories, adopts the term "narrative ethnography" (Abu-Lughod 1993), while van Maanen favors the term "self-ethnography" (van Maanen 1995), and Lejeune proposes the term "ethnobiography" (Lejeune 1989). Brandes uses the term "ethnographic autobiography" (Brandes 1979), and Whitinui chooses

_

¹⁴ In the original, this is referred to as "autoethnography as complete member research in other organizations" (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 87).

¹⁵ The title here is based on the Buddhist parable "The Six Blind Men and the Elephant" from the 6th century BC; I use this metaphor as a symbol for the many different interpretations of the autoethnographic method on the part of ethnographers as well as its various forms (cf. Bangert 2008, "Die sechs Blinden und der Elefant", http://www.kurtbangert.de/downloads/5 Die sechs Blinden und der Elefant.pdf, last accessed: 30.05.2020). I was inspired to use this parable by Hughes and Pennington (2017: 5).

the term "indigenous ethnography" (Whitinui 2014). In addition to these (mostly synonymous) terms for autoethnography, there are others that are used (primarily) in the context of social and cultural anthropology (Ellis and Bochner 2000: 739 ff.; Ploder and Stadlbauer 2013: 379 f.). Autoethnography as a discipline – or at least a sub-discipline – of the social sciences "includes an array of descriptors (e.g., critical autobiography, ethnobiography [...] – to name a few)" (Rossman and Rallis 2012: 94), which is why it is difficult to precisely define and delimit its methodology. For this reason, numerous autoethnographers understand the term "autoethnography" as a generic term for (all) ethnographic texts in which researchers refer to their own experiences or social spaces and make these the central theme of their research (Ellis and Bochner 2000: 739; Hughes and Pennington 2017: 11; Ploder and Stadlbauer 2013: 379):

Consequently, the [...] term *autoethnography* has come to be the favored name for a form of critical reflexive narrative inquiry, critical reflexive self-study, or critical reflexive action research in which the researcher takes an active, scientific, and systematic view of personal experience in relation to cultural groups identified by the researcher as similar to the self (i.e., us) or as others who differ from the self (i.e., them). (Hughes and Pennington 2017: 11, emphasis in original)

Despite the recommendations of leading autoethnographers to understand autoethnography as a "collective term for various [forms] of scientific self-narration" (Ploder and Stadlbauer 2013: 379), the designation "at-home ethnography" has nevertheless prevailed, especially in *insider-based organizational research*. But what is the difference between the two methods? As with "(organizational) autoethnography," the social or cultural context of the researcher is of particular importance for "at-home ethnography." But in contrast to autoethnography, Alvesson asserts that the researchers and their (highly) personal experiences are not the research focus to the same extent in at-home ethnography:

At-home ethnography is a study and a text in which the researcher-author describes a cultural setting to which s/he has a 'natural access' and in which s/he is an active participant [...]. The researcher works and/or lives in the setting and uses the experiences and knowledge of and access to empirical material for research purposes. [...] The term athome ethnography draws attention to one's own cultural context, what goes on around oneself rather than putting oneself and one's experiences in the center. At-home ethnography, then, is a bit different from some recent work in which the deeply personal experiences of the researcher are in focus. This kind of work is often labeled autoethnography. (Alvesson 2009: 159 f.)

This is already the most fundamental distinguishing feature of both "genres" ¹⁶ because in both "organizational autoethnography" and "at-home ethnography," the researchers are not "merely" observing scholars in the context of their participant observation but rather become "ultimate" participants in the field – in this case, the organization under study – as a result of their

_

¹⁶ Another distinctive feature often mentioned is the narrative perspective of the researcher, because autoethnographers usually write their texts in the first person, whereas "at-home ethnographers" usually prefer the third person for this purpose (cf. Herrmann 2017: 1; Ellis et al. 2010b: 347 f.; Vickers 2019: 19).

membership in the researched group (Vickers 2019: 15; Czarniawska 2012: 132).¹⁷ Particularly on the basis of a "first generation autoethnography" in the sense of Hayano, the differences articulated by Alvesson and Einola become almost completely marginalized (Alvesson 2009: 160; Alvesson and Einola 2018: 213).18 Accordingly, the unifying element of both ethnographic genres lies in the *insider role of the* researcher, the resulting self-identification with the researched group, and the accompanying (prior) knowledge about the participants, settings, and (informal) practices (cf. Hayano 1979: 100 f.). In this sense, "at-home ethnography" has more in common with "(organizational) autoethnography" than it differs from it, which could justify subsuming "athome ethnography" under the rubric of autoethnography; this is especially true for the category of "researcher-and-researched autoethnography" (cf. Doloriert and Sambrook 2009). But even if some scholars may not share this view in its entirety, it is at least a closely related discipline whose boundaries and transitions partially overlap – or, to use Alvesson and Einola's words: "'At home' and 'auto' may overlap" (Alvesson and Einola 2018: 213). Therefore, an autoethnography in the sense of Hayano's interpretation does not exclude an "at-home ethnographer [who] may observe how others deal with hierarchical relations and not focus so much on one's own personal experiences of hierarchies" as an autoethnographer per se (ibid.). Furthermore, according to Vickers, emotions also play a key role in "at-home ethnography," which cannot be ignored by ethnographers (Vickers 2019: 16) - another characteristic that it ultimately has in common with autoethnography.

5. Legitimation of an (autoethnographic) anthropology of the police

The question now arises as to how autoethnographic research – linked to the question of the necessity of anthropology "at home" – can be legitimized. For what purpose does cultural and social anthropology serve "when it is no longer a discipline specializing in the research of 'primitive' indigenous groups and when the term 'ethno' has become popularized in the broadest conceivable combinations" (Bierschenk et al. 2015: 1)?

Although this chapter focuses on autoethnography, its history cannot be considered in isolation from the history of anthropology as a whole, whose conditions and influences have inherently affected the genre of (auto-)ethnography. The influences, currents, and developments within the social sciences and (German-language) anthropology discussed in this section will only be presented in excerpts and in condensed form, as their concluding and detailed treatment would exceed the scope of this working paper. However, in my opinion, the focal points are at least the essential cornerstones in the history of social and cultural anthropology.

Until the end of the 19th century, leading anthropologists still understood social and cultural anthropology as a research practice that relied on the travel and experience reports of expedition

 17 Merton uses the term "ultimate participant" for this (Merton 1988: 18). Also see Anderson, who speaks of "complete member research" (Anderson 2006: 378).

¹⁸ Both "first generation autoethnography" and "at-home ethnography" focus on the researcher's own cultural context, but without placing the "self" at the centre of the research - unlike, for example, the proponents of "second generation autoethnography" (see sections 4.1 and 4.2).

participants and the pronouncements of colonial officials and missionaries. One's "own" knowledge of foreign peoples then was (only) nourished by reading from home, which is why the form of ethnological research at that time is often referred to as "armchair anthropology" (Hirschauer and Amann 1997: 10). Around 1900, anthropology experienced a shift in which the prevalent research practice involved sporadic interviews and interactions with indigenous people, prompting ethnologists to leave their accommodations – usually passenger or expedition ships, as well as mission stands – for research excursions before promptly returning to them (Kohl 2012: 100 ff.; Hirschauer 2010: 212 f.). Due to the excursion character of this research practice, I refer to this form of cultural anthropology as "excursion anthropology." About 20 years later, Malinowski's famous treatises, in which he advocates for "understanding the native's point of view [...] and visualizing his view of his world" (Malinowski 1979 [1922]: 49; emphasis in original), marked a break in anthropology, which now followed the paradigm of participant observation within the framework of long-term field research, thus signaling a turn away from "armchair" and "excursion" anthropology. As a result, ethnography has come to be associated with anthropology, which is generally considered its discipline of origin (van Maanen 2011: 14; Hahn 2014: 63; Hirschauer and Amann 1997: 10; Naidoo 2012: 1 f.). 19 The central characteristic of this classical phase of ethnographically based anthropology was the unambiguous definition of "the Other," which was fundamentally located in foreign geographical spaces.

Since the "Writing Culture" debate, which culminated in the 1986 anthology Writing Culture: The Poetics and Politics of Ethnography by Clifford and Marcus, ethnography – and with it, anthropology - found itself in a crisis of representation (Marcus 2008: 1).²⁰ This raised two fundamental issues: First, the distinction between "in the field" and "at home" became increasingly questionable, and second, it brought researchers and their positionality in the research context into greater focus. The change of perspective demanded by Malinowski, in which ethnographers were supposed to see the world through the eyes of the natives, often resulted in the exaggeration and glorification of foreign peoples and their rites, which were then frequently degraded to "noble savages" and "primitive peoples" (Hirschauer 2010: 213 f.). Instead of the desired understanding, the "unavoidable 'contamination' of the foreign by the own" (Hirschauer 2013: 231; own translation) led to an exoticization of the Other, the so-called process of "othering" (ibid.). Connected to this crisis of representation was thus not only the criticism that the "voices of the natives were drowned out by the authoritative voice of the anthropologist" (Bierschenk 2013: 83; own translation) but also the question of reflection, that is, to what extent a researcher (from the "Global North") was at all able to speak for the researched (from the "Global South") (Rottenburg 2013: 71; see also Berg and Fuchs 1993: 34 ff.). Moreover, researchers pointed out that so-called "primitive peoples" were increasingly disappearing in the course of globalization (Schmied-Kowarzik and Stagl 1981: VII), that post-colonial societies were able to "defend themselves" against the words written about them, and that they themselves were becoming "native anthropologists" (Schott 1981: 62; see also Ashcroft et al. 2002: 4 ff.; Bierschenk 2013: 88).

¹⁹ For the above (history of social and cultural anthropology), see also van Maanen 2011: 15 ff.

²⁰ The 1986 anthology edited by James Clifford and George E. Marcus contains several essays by leading anthropologists on topics related to the "writing culture" debate and shaped it to a considerable extent (Clifford and Marcus 1986; Marcus 2008: 1).

The problem of "othering" by "foreign anthropologists" and their associated "fear of difference" was accompanied by a shift towards a social and cultural anthropology within one's own social context (Bierschenk et al. 2015: 14; see also Marcus 2008: 7; Schiffauer 1997). This trend was additionally reinforced by advancing globalization and growing industrialization, the effects of which – including migration and urbanization – made possible a multitude of "experiences of foreignness in one's own society" (Hirschauer and Amann 1997: 12; own translation) and offered countless opportunities for analyzing "inside stories" on one's own doorstep (ibid.; see also Lynch 1994: 355 ff.). Bierschenk et al. (2015: 13) have also argued that it is not necessary to travel to distant or exotic places in order to experience foreignness. It should also be noted that as a result, the separation between "home" and "field" inherent in Malinowski's field research paradigm largely dissolved – though it did not disappear entirely (Bierschenk 2013: 88).

As a consequence of the so-called "crisis of anthropology," the objects of research within anthropology finally changed and, in a sense, underwent an expansion (Schlehe 2013: 97). Even if today's anthropology, which encompasses the study of a wide range of subjects including the modern state, sport, music, religious movements or modern media, is thus closer to sociology than "classical" anthropology (conducted in foreign countries), their basic attitudes and perspectives on various objects of research still differ (Bierschenk 2013: 89 ff., Bierschenk et al. 2013: 22 f.; Hirschauer 2010: 207 ff.; Krings 2013: 266; Streck 2013: 38 ff.): Despite its rapprochement with sociology and the increasing interdisciplinarity of the subject, it has, in my view, succeeded in maintaining its unique perspective on the field, as well as its typical method of changing perspectives. In doing so, anthropology has also succeeded in keeping its goal of "methodically controlled [...] access to (relatively) foreign life worlds" in view (Bierschenk 2013: 81; own translation). In relation to the (auto)ethnography being discussed here, this aim is fulfilled since solid insights into the "world of the police" are often limited for outsiders, which means that the inner life of the police is (relatively) foreign to a large number of people – such as the majority of the members of my research team. But even for me, the field of the police is not known without restrictions, which is why my research within the police is certainly not automatically or always autoethnographic to the same degree: although I am a police officer and consequently have (many years of) service experience, various areas and organizational units of the police, such as the Special Operations Command, the Water Police, or the Air Squadron, are (relatively) foreign even to me. A large organization like the police, with numerous branches and several thousand employees, has many sub-areas that are not always known to its members. In this respect, the distinction between insider and outsider is only relative, which means that the concept of membership turns out to be more problematic than it appears at first glance. Despite my membership in the police organization, I am still a relative outsider in relation to individual organizational units. This also applies to my rank, through which I – due to my recognizability as a middle manager – distinguish myself from certain areas or colleagues within an organizational

.

²¹ Furthermore, criteria that were still common in the context of colonial conquest (keyword "ethnologists as stooges of the colonial powers") became controversial in the course of decolonisation at the latest and made the "call for a new anthropology" louder (cf. Rottenburg 2013: 57 f.). Furthermore, the change in the hitherto common concept of culture / the changing understanding of culture equally promoted the process of establishing an anthropology "at home" (cf. Streck 2013: 47; Lentz 2013: 113 ff.).

unit and am thus (always) also a relative *outsider* (cf. Clarke 1991: 119 ff.; Clarke 2005: 154; Clarke and Star 2008: 113 f.).

In order to solve the crisis of representation – one could also speak of a crisis of legitimacy – some ethnologists have called for the development of innovative methodological approaches (in addition to the concept of an anthropology "at home") (Schlehe 2013: 97 f.). In the course of this endeavor, research collaborations between *insiders* and *outsiders*, in which *insiders* act as (equal) research partners, have become increasingly important (ibid.).²² According to this approach, the different perspectives of the research participants are expanded through comparative discussions, mutual translations, and continual exchanges among one another (ibid.: 101). The close cooperation between insiders and outsiders, as well as the comparison of their perspectives, perceptions, experiences, and findings, prove to be extremely enriching – both in the field and in the evaluation and analysis (ibid.: 107). According to Schlehe, the most essential methodological reorientation now lies in the fact "that understanding is no longer understood as a onedimensional process, [but] rather within the framework of multidirectional perspectives as characterized by mutual translation" (ibid.: 108; own translation).²³ Schlehe further argues that anthropologists who conduct research as insiders within their own society also have the advantage of possessing crucial contextual knowledge and intuitive understanding (ibid.: 99). Furthermore, they can draw on so-called "first-hand knowledge" and do not have to be content with so-called "second-hand knowledge" (cf. Caronia 2018: 116).24

Another positive (and by no means insignificant) "side effect" of this collaborative approach is that researchers are now no longer required to speak (exclusively) with the "borrowed authority of the natives," but instead, "the natives themselves make use of their voice" (Bierschenk et al. 2015: 12, own translation; see also Malinowski 1979 [1922]). This paradigm becomes all the more evident in autoethnographic texts – regardless of whether they have a collaborative character or not. Incidentally, I see this as an important (if not *the* most important) advantage of my autoethnography of the police: by conducting ethnographic research within and about the police as a police officer, I can dispense with the "artifice of borrowed authority." Moreover, the problem of "othering" is, in my view, largely marginalized due to my (more or less strong) affiliation with the research field. In this context, Kondo states, "Anthropologists – either 'indigenous' or in a position not completely outside the culture – are in a particularly advantageous position to criticize this tradition from within" (Kondo 1986: 83). The researcher's own affiliation with the field, along with their resulting identification with the researched, which is typical of autoethnography, justify the "breakthrough" of (m)any ethnological research "at home." And, as

²² A substantial part of Bierschenk and Olivier de Sardan's research, for example, is based on this principle (e.g., Bierschenk and Olivier de Sardan 1998, 2011).

²³ Ethnological research in teams is no longer uncommon today (Bierschenk 2013: 87), nor is its multidisciplinary composition, for example, in order to have easy access to necessary expertise such as laws and regulations (Bierschenk et al. 2015: 10). Moreover, many anthropologists now work together with local researchers, which means that the "paradigm of the *lone white male*" is increasingly disappearing (Bierschenk 2013: 87, emphasis in original).

²⁴ The notion of the "superiority" of so-called "first-hand knowledge" over "second-hand knowledge" is based, among other things, on the so-called "emic turn" in the social sciences, which has been considered by many ethnographers as a legitimization for researching their own milieus (see Caronia 2018; Merton 1972; vom Lehn 2016).

already mentioned, being "at home" in the police does not mean being "at home" writ large, since various organizational units of the police are also (relatively) foreign to me. In this vein, Caronia speaks of "cognitive oscillation," according to which the two epistemic positions of "at-home" and "abroad" can, in her view, also be subject to various fluctuations in an ethnography "at home" (Caronia 2018: 115). According to Caronia, this is particularly true of organizational research by *insiders* "because this oscillation is produced by the inner complexity of most organizations where the ethnographer copes with known and unknown territories of knowledge" (ibid.). Following Hirschauer, the police, due to its complexity, ultimately produces for me a multitude of "special cultural worlds that are neither accessible to general everyday experience nor to [social or cultural anthropology]" (Hirschauer 2010: 215, own translation). This also puts my feeling of being "at home" with the police into perspective.

Notwithstanding the distinctive features of anthropology and sociology, it should be pointed out once again that the existing parallels and commonalities between the two subjects cannot be denied (Hirschauer 2010: 214). For this reason, Bierschenk et al. (2015) – despite their fundamental conviction of existing ethnological specificities (see above) – also point out that anthropology and sociology (today) do not necessarily differ from each other in principle regarding their methods. They also point out that, for this reason, in most countries, "'anthropology abroad' and 'anthropology at home' have been subsumed under one disciplinary umbrella and pursued in the same department for a long time" (Bierschenk et al. 2015: 11). Moreover, in the United States, for example, many anthropologists have no experience of research and teaching outside the United States; therefore, American anthropologists have no reservations about "anthropology at home" (ibid.). So why should this be a problem for anthropologists in Germany or Europe? If anthropology and sociology hardly differ from each other anymore in terms of their methods, and the "auto" within ethnography – as already explained – is becoming increasingly important, why should this then apply exclusively to sociology and not equally to anthropology? Because this development, which incidentally was also an outgrowth of the crisis of representation, was by no means limited to anthropology but must rather be seen as a general point of criticism in and of qualitative social research. The accompanying doubt about the researcher's ability to be objective and the realization that researchers always bring their own experiences and prior knowledge not to say their subjectivity – into their research contributed significantly to the establishment of autoethnography in the social sciences, which now joins the methodological repertoire of qualitative social research (Hughes and Pennington 2017: 9 f.; see also Ellis et al. 2010a). However, a "consonance" of social science methods is by no means synonymous with the sharpened view of things from the outside that is typical of anthropology (Krings 2013: 266). Even if one of the greatest challenges of contemporary anthropology, according to Krings, is to return the gaze trained on foreign semantics and practices to the phenomena and institutions of one's own society, I would like to encourage young researchers not to hastily deny an "anthropology on one's own doorstep" (ibid., own translation), since there is, after all, also plenty to discover "at home" (Bierschenk et al. 2015: 13; Streck 2013: 47).

Finally, I would like to mention that according to Ellis, Adams, and Bochner, the purpose of an autoethnography is usually to make both *insiders* and *outsiders* better understand one's own or someone else's object of research (Ellis et al. 2010a: 4). The research field of the police is predestined for this: Due to the diversity of areas and organizational units, my field research

within the police is equally suited to bring my own colleagues (*insiders*) a little closer to the "world of the police," as well as to make it a little more comprehensible to *outsiders* - not least because of their frequently cited "tendency" to close themselves off from the "outside world."

6. How much "auto" is there in my (auto)ethnography?

Regarding the characteristics of a "heartfelt autoethnography" (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 84) and a "critical autoethnography" (Holman Jones 2005: 5), I clearly distinguish myself from "second generation" autoethnographers because my autoethnography does not contain (highly) personal content from my private life nor does it allow deeper insights into the "inside of my soul" (Ploder and Stadlbauer 2013: 383). Although I bring my own experiences as a police officer into my research and thus draw on my existing organizational knowledge, these experiences relate exclusively to the professional context, which means that my research as a whole has less personal involvement and emotionality than most authors of "second generation autoethnography" (cf. Adams et al. 2017: 5 ff.; Ploder and Stadlbauer 2013: 400). In this sense, my texts are also not suitable for self-therapy, as I do not address any events that have "thrown me off track" or triggered existential crises (Ellis et al. 2010a: 4). Furthermore, the phenomena described in my autoethnography do not reveal (socially) critical aspects to the same extent as, for example, the texts by Boylorn (2006; 2008; 2011), Alexander (2006), Holman Jones (2005), or Todd (2016).

My research is thus more in the vein of "first generation autoethnography" in Hayano's sense because as a police officer and ethnologist researching his own profession and professional group, I regard my texts as "ethnographies of [my] 'own people'" (Hayano 1979: 99). In this respect, I fulfill the criterion of an autoethnographer who "include[s] some prior knowledge of the people, their culture and language, as well as the ability to be accepted to some degree, or to 'pass' as a native member" (ibid.: 100), since I was ultimately "socialized by the police" as a result of my training as a police officer and my professional experience as a policeman. Thus, I have both formal and informal prior knowledge, speak the same language ("police jargon"), and am identifiable as a police officer because of my uniform – for both internal and external observers. In this sense, I believe it is both a "self (auto) ethnography" and an "autobiographical (auto) ethnography" (Reed-Danahay 1997: 2), in which the degree of "auto" and "ethno" varies. My dissertation research on the police not only contains "researcher-and-researched" passages, in which I use my "auto" primarily to understand the "ethno," but also "researcher-is-researched" sections, in which I make references to my own experiences and place the "auto" more strongly in the center.

Since this is an ethnography of a German state police force, it is also an "organizational autoethnography" in the sense of Doloriert and Sambrook (2012: 86 f.) due to my affiliation with this police organization; according to this, it is primarily an "autoethnography within higher education organizations" (Doloriert and Herrmann 2018: 224), since in my capacity as a police officer, I have a higher level of knowledge about the organization being researched (here, the state police). In terms of individual organizational units, such as the police department or the police college, my work can also be understood (at least partially) as an "autoethnography within 'previous/other life' organizations" (ibid.) because my knowledge of these organizational units,

which I also draw on for my autoethnography, is equally fed by my former affiliation with these organizations. Since I first had to become a member of a police department (again) for the purpose of my field research in the guard and patrol service, the variant of "autoethnography as complete member research in other organizations" (ibid.) also applies to my work. As a result of my affiliation with the Technical Presidium, I was also required to become a member of another organizational unit (in this case, the police station being researched) in order to conduct autoethnographic research within it. Regarding my field research in the guard and patrol service, it was necessary to be seconded to the precinct in order to conduct "complete member research" within this organizational unit.

Furthermore, in relation to my joint research with the research team from the University of Mainz, for whose members the field of the police was more or less unknown, it was a matter of "collaborative autoethnography" (Chang et al. 2013: 17), according to which the researchers of the research team and I collaboratively analyzed and interpreted the data collected in the field (for example, in the context of operational training). Chang and his colleagues, in principle, assume that all researchers (equally) "reflect [...] in their autobiographical data" (2013: 24), but I also understand this to mean work in which at least one of the researchers reflects on their autoethnographic data with external researchers, thus aligning with the autoethnography under discussion here. Kempster and his colleagues also speak in this context of a "co-produced autoethnography" (2008: 2 ff.), where one of the researchers belongs to the researched organization (in this case, myself) while another researcher (for example, Jan Beek, who accompanied me as an external researcher during my fieldwork) comes from outside. This describes my own approach and positionality. Many of the problems I faced as a "native anthropologist" in the context of my autoethnographic organizational research were absorbed by my membership in a research team. Though the methodology of ethnographic teamwork is not very well developed in anthropology, it is in sociology - for example, in the framework of grounded theory developed by Glaser and Strauss (Glaser and Strauss 1965, 2006; see also Charmaz and Mitchell 2007). The specificity of my research, therefore, lies in the combination of an organizational anthropological autoethnography with ethnographic teamwork, thereby allowing me to have a kind of double membership.

On the basis of these considerations, it becomes apparent that my specific position – depending on the research field and focus – varies within my dissertation research; after all, various autoethnographic categories come into play that are not (or cannot be) clearly delimited from each other (e.g., various sub-forms of autoethnographic organizational research combined with collaborative aspects). However, despite the versatility of my autoethnography, it can at least be situated within the family of "organizational autoethnography," encompassing both "researcher-is-researched" and "researcher-and-researched" relationships and located partially "within higher education" as well as "within 'previous/other life' education." Furthermore, it also combined aspects of "complete member research" with "collaborative" and "co-produced" research as a result of the exchange and cooperation with my research team.

7. Opportunities, challenges, and risks of autoethnography

Autoethnographic research within one's own society or organization can reveal diverse possibilities; at the same time, however, it can also pose specific challenges for autoethnographers. Additionally, autoethnography may carry specific risks for both the researcher and the researched, which should always be carefully considered by the autoethnographer.

7.1 Possibilities of (my) autoethnography

One of the most obvious advantages of autoethnographic (organizational) research – as mentioned above – is easier access to the field. This applies, above all, to areas and organizations to which external researchers often have difficulties gaining access (Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 86). In this way, autoethnographers can, in principle, include topics in their research that are frequently denied scientific observation (from the outside), including "unpopular" research topics that those responsible for the organization may shy away from for fear of "negative" findings (e.g., studies on corrupt structures within their own organization), as well as topics whose (public) presentation is simply unpleasant for those responsible for the organization (e.g., research on topics such as sexism or mobbing within their own organization). In this respect, autoethnographic research is, at least partially, suitable for closing existing gaps in research (Adams et al. 2017: 3).

In addition, autoethnographers can view certain phenomena, such as experiences of discrimination, from a different perspective than ethnographers who are themselves unaffected, which may give autoethnographic texts a unique authenticity (Adams et al. 2017). Due to the fact that autoethnographies are often written in the first-person, it is also possible for researchers to make their degree of involvement and participation in the situation clear, thus placing themselves explicitly in the context and contributing to the authenticity of the text (Ellis et al. 2010b: 347 f.).²⁵ Central to this is a description of the position from which the researcher observed things and an indication of the bias this ultimately generates (Lentz 1989; Olivier de Sardan 2015). But at least as important – apart from the positioning carried out by the ethnographers in the field themselves – are the processes of becoming positioned by the researched (Streck et al. 2013: 19). As an autoethnographer and police officer, I was granted entirely different insights into the organization that were denied to Jan due to his recognizability and perception as an outsider. Because I was not immediately and permanently recognizable as a researcher but primarily perceived as a colleague due to my uniform, I was differentially positioned in the field compared to external researchers. Under certain circumstances, this could lead to research subjects behaving more authentically towards me – for example, by paying less attention to their "impression management" – than they would when external persons are present, which can have potentially considerable influence on the data material itself and its validity (cf. Berreman 1962). But this can also lead to ethical problems, which I discuss in more detail below.

_

²⁵ At this point, it should only be noted for the sake of completeness that this also applies in principle to "classic" ethnographic texts, which are written by the ethnographer in the first person (cf. Streck et al. 2013: 18).

Furthermore, as already mentioned, autoethnographers can usually draw on existing organizational and contextual knowledge, which is indispensable for the necessary understanding of both formal and informal everyday practices and routines of action (cf. Bierschenk and Olivier de Sardan 2019: 246 f.; Pollner and Emerson 2007: 122; Schlehe 2013: 99). Therefore, common customs, rituals, or languages (jargon) do not have to be learned by the researchers but are usually already present to them (Alvesson 2009: 163). In principle, this makes it possible to shorten the field stay without losing essential aspects of the research field or leaving them undiscovered (Vickers 2019: 12). In any case, ethnographic research now increasingly leans towards substituting prolonged and extensive field visits with several shorter ones: After all, who can and wants to spare their collaborators for a year or even longer, or is willing to finance such long research projects today (Bierschenk 2013: 86; Jackson 1987: 9)?

7.2 Challenges and risks of (my) autoethnography

7.2.1 The danger of "going native"

A substantial challenge for autoethnographers is that the hermeneutic concept of distance is shaken as a result of their "shared identity" with the research field, although this could also entail positive aspects (see above) (Kondo 1986: 75; Warren 2000: 187). This carries the risk of the autoethnographer being unable to detach themselves from the object of research to the necessary extent. Consequently, essential aspects and findings of the field could remain hidden due to "tunnel vision" and "blind spots," thereby presenting the risk of misinterpretation and misunderstanding (Caronia 2018: 114 ff.; Strathern 1987: 17 ff.; Ybema and Kamsteeg 2009: 102 f.). However, even if the risk of "going native" may seem higher for autoethnographers than for "classic" ethnographers (Vickers 2019: 18), this danger also exists with regard to "typical" ethnographies (cf. Emerson et al. 2011: 41 f.; van Maanen 1995: 20). For example, Kirkham, an American criminologist, impressively describes how, following his academic training for research purposes, he underwent training as an officer at the Jacksonville Sheriff's Department and, in the process, literally mutated from professor to patrolman:

We confronted them, and I asked one for identification, displaying my own identification. He sneered at me, cursed, and turned to walk away. The next thing I knew, I had grabbed the youth by his shirt and spun him around, shouting, "I'm talking to you, punk!" I felt my partner's arm on my shoulder and heard his reassuring voice behind me, "Take it easy, Doc!" (Kirkham 1974: 136)

Waddington picks up on this in his book *Policing Citizens* and describes Kirkham's "transformation in the field" as "having 'gone native'" (Waddington 1999: 103).

To avoid "going native," it is necessary to regularly employ various distancing and alienation techniques often employed in sociological research (Emerson et al. 2011: 42; Vickers 2019: 18 ff.). One example is the *development of a new view of what is already familiar* (also called alienation), whereby the familiar is largely viewed as *if it were foreign to the ethnographer* (Hirschauer 2013: 236)

-

 $^{^{26}}$ Strictly speaking, autoethnographers should rather speak of the challenge of "being native" instead of "going native."

ff.; Hirschauer and Amann 1997: 9 ff.). This involves, among other things, observing the "everyday world as a phenomenon" through which the familiar is methodically "alienated" by the researchers attempting to distance the observed research object from themselves (Hirschauer and Amann 1997: 12; see also Zimmerman and Pollner 1976: 64 ff.). Additionally, there are other – mostly social theoretical – methods of distancing, such as the concept of "doing differences" proposed by West and Fenstermaker (1995: 8 ff.; see also Hirschauer 2014: 182 f.). Put simply, the basic ethnomethodological assumption here is that social distinctions must first be *practiced* and are thus (merely) part of an actual reality (Hirschauer 2014: 182). There are, of course, other important texts and theories in this regard; however, the detailed consideration of these would exceed the scope of this paper (e.g., Hirschauer 2010: 216 ff.).

Due to the lack of foreignness of the autoethnographer, due in part to their belonging to the researched group and familiarity with everyday experiences within the research field, the explication of already implicitly existing knowledge is particularly vital for this context (Hirschauer 2010: 221 ff.). Emerson et al. (2011: 42) advise ethnographers to occasionally withdraw from the field and make conscious interruptions in their analysis and observations in order to re-establish distance from the research object. This aligns with what Olivier de Sardan calls an "epistemological break" (2015: 195). It is also helpful to discuss one's research data with other researchers and to repeatedly exchange ideas about the field with them - in the spirit of collaborative research (Chang et al. 2013: 18 ff.). Thus, Jan and I discussed the field and events we jointly experienced there several times over the course of the field research. I also refer to this process as "intersecting perspectives," in which the views and perspectives of the social researcher "intersect" with those of the police officer. With the help of these "intersecting perspectives," we were able to bring our data ("stories") together and "find some commonalities and differences and then wrestle with the stories to discover the meanings of the stories in relation to their sociocultural contexts" (Chang et al. 2013: 18). By discussing our data with the research team after our field stay - that is, with a certain temporal and spatial distance from the field - we also increased "the sources of data from a single researcher to multiple researcher perspectives" (Chang et al. 2013: 23), which, I believe, also optimized the objectivity and validity of our data.

7.2.2 The (special) protection of research participants

Aside from questions of distancing oneself from the field, I also consider the protection of informants and research participants to be a fundamental challenge of autoethnography. Autoethnographers, in particular, bear a unique responsibility towards their participants who, due to their social proximity to the ethnographer, are usually more difficult to disguise and thus easier to identify (by third parties) (Ellis et al. 2010b: 350; Tullis 2013: 248 ff.), because "writing about the self always involves writing about others" (Adams 2006: 720). Or, to use Tullis' words:

Autoethnographers may claim the stories they write or perform are their own, but they ultimately cannot avoid implicating others in their writings or performances. The 'others' who appear in autoethnographies are partners, friends, family, students, colleagues, neighbors, clients, community members, and sometimes strangers. (Tullis 2013: 248)

Therefore, as an autoethnographer, I must be particularly careful and considerate with the data of my informants, as even typical pseudonymization and anonymization techniques (e.g.,

changing the location, time of research, age, or gender) are not necessarily sufficient for protecting the individual concerned. For example, if I talk about a superior, they could still be identifiable in principle, at least for a certain group of people (Adams et al. 2015: 56 ff.; Ellis et al. 2010b: 350; Roth 2008: 6 ff.). Even if I generally succeed in "disguising" my research field, it is possible that people who know me personally, such as my circle of colleagues, could, with a little "skill," find out when I was assigned to which office and from where and whom the information mentioned may have come. In this context, I must, therefore, always consider whether the events, actions, and statements that occurred within my research could possibly have consequences for the participants concerned, which could ultimately range from social (exclusion within the service group, falling out of favor with superiors, etc.) to legal sanctions (initiation of disciplinary and/or criminal proceedings). The maxim in this context must, therefore, always be to keep the risks and consequences for those involved as low as possible – even more so than should apply to nonautoethnographic research (cf. Tullis 2013: 249 f.; Hernandez and Ngunjiri 2013: 269 f.). At the same time, as an autoethnographer, I must take into account the extent to which my "concealment measures" may also influence the integrity of my work and possibly lead to misinterpretations or false conclusions (Ellis et al. 2010b: 351; Tullis 2013: 251). In this context, the risk should not be underestimated that research participants may recognize themselves in autoethnographic texts, disagree with the image of themselves "drawn" there, and harbor resentment towards the author for the relevant passage; in extreme cases, this could potentially strain the relationship or even lead to irreparable damages to the friendship with that person (Hernandez and Ngunjiri 2013: 270). In addition, autoethnographers should bear in mind that these people can, in principle, "fight back," for example, by questioning the scientific nature of the text out of frustration at the perceived vilification or by spreading rumors about the researcher among colleagues (Ellis 2004: 95; Hughes and Pennington 2017: 24 f.; van Maanen 2011: 152 f.).

7.2.3 The ethical dilemmas of autoethnographic research

Another central challenge (as well as a central ethical dilemma) lies in having to explicitly weigh which information I disclose and which I do not, which boils down to whether this information was given to me as a researcher and social scientist or as a friend and colleague. This dilemma is somewhat inherent in autoethnographic research and thus concerns other autoethnographers (see Adams et al. 2015: 52; Boylorn 2017: 13). For instance, as Adams states, "Because I am 'one of them' - that is, [...] a perceived 'insider' - I presume that these others feel safe in sharing their [...] secrets with me, trusting that I will not ridicule or out them to others" (2015: 52). As can be seen from one of my field notes, due to my dual role as a police officer and social scientist, participants were not always aware that I was both a colleague and a researcher. This became more than clear towards the end of my field research at the police station when a colleague said to me incredulously, "Oh, you also have shares in the research project? I thought you were just Jan's babysitter!" (Field note from 17.03.2020) I was surprised by this, as my role as a social scientist in the field – despite my function as a patrol officer – should have been quite clear to my colleagues (at least according to my understanding), not least because I emphasized this several times at the beginning and throughout my field research. In addition to my dual role as an autoethnographer and police officer was the dual role of my research participants as both informants and colleagues or friends. It turned out that the tensions between official and private communications or between official and discreet listener exist for both sides and that they are not always easy to separate or distinguish for

all participants in the field. In my opinion, this tension between disclosure and concealment is intensified in the context of autoethnographic research by the fact that research participants usually come from one's own environment; I also knew some of the research participants from before the beginning of my research and may have had a long-standing collaboration or even friendship with them (cf. Ellis et al. 2010b: 351).

The problematic nature of the question of disclosure or concealment ultimately exists on two levels: the ethical level – what was I told or what did I experience in which role? – and the moral level – what can I disclose in good conscience without this resulting in disadvantages for the person or persons concerned (van Maanen 2011: 8, 160; Warren 2000: 185 ff.)? This dilemma was particularly pertinent during my research in the patrol car, which is generally regarded by police officers as a confidential and intimate place. Here, colleagues are usually more likely to open up than in a conversation at the police station because the rule is: "What happens in the patrol car, stays in the patrol car!" (Hunold 2019: 56) Therefore, as a researcher – especially in the patrol car – I had to regularly make sure that my colleagues were actually aware that I was also a researcher, leading to difficult decisions regarding which information (from the patrol car) I could "process" in which form (van Maanen 2011: 25; Tullis 2013: 248).

7.2.4 The protection of one's own person

The tensions of disclosure and concealment mentioned above relate not only to the field as such or to various research participants but also to the autoethnographer's own person: "The second tension of ethnography, the writer of fieldnotes is encouraged to inscribe not only the setting but himself" (Warren 2000: 186). The "entanglements" of autoethnographers with the field create potential risks for the researchers themselves that they should not ignore. For example, the treatment of unpopular topics or the open criticism of certain structures could have negative consequences for autoethnographers (Doloriert and Sambrook 2009: 35 ff.). In my capacity as an autoethnographer working as a policeman, I am exposed to the risk of experiencing negative repercussions and (social or legal) sanctions from my superiors, colleagues, or other organizational members as a result of certain revelations, which I may have to deal with in the aftermath of publishing my monograph (Hernandez and Ngunjiri 2013: 273 f.). It takes little imagination to guess that "pronounced" criticism from one's superiors may not be conducive to the positive development of one's own career opportunities, regardless of the organization in which one conducts (autoethnographic) research (ibid.).

In this context, autoethnographers should bear in mind that a life after research in the researched environment must still be possible (Ellis et al. 2010a: 12; Hughes and Pennington 2017: 24) – this is an essential difference with classical anthropology. Since autoethnographers continue to belong to the researched institution even after their own research, they may be subject to various constraints, dependencies, or pressures – such as the threat of being transferred or denied promotion – which should not be underestimated by researchers (Ellis et al. 2010a: 12). This aspect gains additional importance when considering that we spend most of the day or week at our workplace (Herrmann 2017: 6). Already while writing my field notes, as well as during the writing of this paper, I continuously tried to be aware of who I could upset with the collected data, how this could possibly result in disadvantages and reprisals for me, my informants or the

organization of the police itself (to which I ultimately feel obliged to a certain extent). In other words, a particular danger of autoethnography lies in the possible auto-censorship of the researcher. For the sake of completeness, it should be noted that these ethical considerations are also fully valid for "classic" ethnography; however, in the context of autoethnographic texts, due to the proximity of the researchers to their fields, special reflection and consideration are required (see also Vickers 2019).

8. Critical reflections on the (auto)ethnographic methodology

As a postulate of a modern methodology, Bierschenk (2013: 87) asserts that there should be no normatively prescribed and uniform field research practice in contemporary social and cultural anthropology; instead, the approach should always be oriented towards the specifics of the respective research object and the research problems that may arise from it. In his view, this in no way exempts an ethnographic research design from adequately reflecting and ultimately meeting the criteria of validity, reliability, and representativeness.²⁷ However, in the view of Ellis et al. (2010b: 351), the questions of validity, reliability, and representativeness that are generally valid in empirical social science research must partially be "rethought" or adapted to the method of autoethnography; therefore, they speak of reliability, generalizability, and validity instead of validity, reliability, and representativeness.

8.1 Reliability, validity, generalizability

The question of reliability in autoethnographic research, therefore, primarily refers to the plausibility of the authors (Ellis et al. 2010b). Regarding validity, autoethnographers are first and foremost concerned with the probability of their accounts; the aim is to convey to the reader that the events they describe are likely to happen. Generalizability in this context stands for the degree to which the experiences described by the autoethnographers are linked to the experiences of the readers (or, at least, people known to them) and are, in principle, comprehensible to them (Adams et al. 2020: 10; Ellis et al. 2010b: 351 f.; see also Bochner 2002: 86). In order to meet these criteria, (auto)ethnographers must base their (auto)ethnographies on theories and argumentation from social science research so that "readers will have no difficulty recognizing the authority of the scholarly voice, not just its authenticity" (Bullough and Pinnegar 2001: 20) and view their texts as more than just an amalgamation of "stories" (Hughes and Pennington 2017: 26).²⁸

Thus, the dilemma of (auto)ethnographic research lies in the fact that readers are often left with little more than trust in the sincerity of the (auto)ethnographer and the accuracy of their text.

2

²⁷ In empirical social science research, the terms objectivity, reliability, and validity are also used for the time being - for example, in the field of questionnaire evaluation (for more details, see Diekmann 2014: 247 ff.).

²⁸ The question of generalizability arises for all ethnographic research, as it usually only describes individual cases. Consequently, the question arises as to which aspects lead me as a researcher to assume that the situation described simultaneously has characteristics that also apply elsewhere (see, among others, Epstein 1979; van Velsen 1979).

Olivier de Sardan also calls this an "ethnographic pact" between the authors and their readers: "This [ethnographic pact] is a gauge of our seriousness and deontology: what I am describing really happened, the statements I am quoting were really made, the reality I am narrating is true; it is not a figment of my imagination" (2015: 14). Readers of (auto)ethnographies often have little opportunity to adequately verify the data and events presented there; therefore, it is advisable to compare the works of different ethnologists on the same (or at least similar) objects of research and to take these into account as well (ibid.: 56).

However, it must also be kept in mind that autoethnographies usually refer to specific (experienced) situations that have arisen out of a concrete (socio-cultural) context. Thus, a claim to general validity cannot necessarily be made on the basis of them (beyond the specifically studied field/group). The data collected by the autoethnographer are also in a (close) spatial and temporal context to the researched group (Anderson and Glass-Coffin 2013: 78; Olivier de Sardan 2015: 58). Therefore, my observations at the police station are primarily "valid" in relation to the specific service group I researched there and do not automatically apply to the same extent to all police stations in Germany. As Anderson and Glass-Coffin note, "Autoethnographic inquiry itself, as well as autoethnographic publications, represents understandings and insights captured at one point (or more) in temporal or sociocultural contexts" (2013: 78). It is worth noting that these considerations apply generally to ethnographic texts and are not entirely specific to autoethnographic research.

8.2 Subjectivity of (auto)ethnographic research and texts

Moreover, field notes and finished (auto)ethnographies can *never* be considered in isolation from their authors, as they are *always the* result of the selective and subjective perception of their creators (Adams et al. 2017: 2; Emerson et al. 2011: 247; Erickson and Stull 1998: 5; Olivier de Sardan 2015: 58, Warren 2000: 184; Wall 2008: 41 f.). Ultimately, ethnographers make a series of conscious and unconscious decisions in the field (as well as afterward) that carry over into deciding what they write about and what they may (want to) omit: "He must decide where to start, [...] what to include, and what to ignore. While writing, he determines whose points of view to present, what is significant about a person or event, and what is incidental and can be left out." (Emerson et al. 2011: 246).

With the help of joint or collaborative research designs, the existing subjectivity can be countered (at least in part) according to the principle of objectification through teamwork. The control of one's own data and findings on the basis of exchange between autoethnographers and their research colleagues (regardless of whether in the field or afterward, or whether from the subject or outside the subject), as well as with their research participants, who can read what the authors have written, incorporate supplementary thoughts, or even write counter-arguments, increases the "objectivity" of the data. At the same time, it also takes into account the necessary quality criteria of autoethnographic research – reliability, generalizability, validity, and representativeness (Callier et al. 2017: 38; Chang et al. 2013: 23 ff.; Schlehe 2013: 107).

Even if there is now a consensus within (qualitative) social science research that "absolute" objectivity is *not* possible in (auto)ethnography (Adams et al. 2017: 2; Emerson et al. 2011: 247;

Wall 2008: 41 f.), it should be noted that this applies in principle to all research in the social sciences:

The anthropologist is certainly not the only one to be subjected [...]. The same is true of all social sciences, even the most quantitative ones: they are constantly faced with the risk of misinterpretation and overinterpretation at various levels, from the construction of the research topic to the manifold ensuing levels of interpretation. (Olivier de Sardan 2015: 58)

Moreover, critics of ethnography – or of qualitative (social) research as such – should bear in mind that socio-cultural phenomena, contexts and interactions, for example, cannot be depicted and understood to the same extent without it; quantitative social research or even the natural sciences are not sufficient for this (Adams et al. 2015: 9; Henecka 2009: 183 f.; Hirschauer 2010: 208). In this sense, critics should not underestimate the (complementary) potential and performance of ethnographic research (Amann and Hirschauer 1997: 7 ff.). For example, Toren and de Pina-Cabral speak of a "persuasive analytical power of ethnography" that enables ethnographers to effectively analyze the various categories and practices of human action and, thus, decisively contribute to understanding socio-cultural contexts (2009: 12). In my view, this potential can, by no means, only apply to "classical" ethnography; it is also equally valid for autoethnography due to its existing "kinship," despite the weaknesses of autoethnographic research pointed out in this chapter. In this sense, I would like to conclude this section with the following slightly modified quotation from Caronia:

Generally speaking, scholars advocating [autoethnography] are quite aware of the risks: from the tunnel vision to unaware positioning, from the insider's overestimation of (her) organization's efficacy to the social and ethical dilemma implied in studying one's own milieu. Nevertheless, once these biases are controlled, the benefits of "being at-home" seem to be greater than the limits, at least for the advocates of [autoethnography]. (2018: 114)²⁹

9. Conclusion

As demonstrated by the various examples given above, the number of (former) police officers who conducted research as social scientists in – or, at least, about – the police is larger than I had initially assumed before starting my monograph. However, on the basis of the publications used as examples, it also became apparent that these researchers did not reflect on the specifics of their

-

²⁹ In addition to the limitations and weaknesses of (auto)ethnography discussed in this article, there are other factors - such as the researcher's memory or the presence of the researcher in the field - that influence the "quality" of (auto)ethnographic research, which are only briefly mentioned here, as their detailed treatment would, in my opinion, exceed the scope of this article (see, for example, Wall 2008: 54; Olivier de Sardan 2015: 55 f.). In addition, I am leaving aside the fact that researchers usually combine different ethnographic methods, such as participant observation, case analysis, and interviews, which also influence the quality criteria - validity, reliability, and representativeness (see, for example, Bierschenk 2013: 87; Olivier de Sardan 2015: 25 ff.).

(dual) role as police officers and researchers to the same extent (Behr 1993, 2006; Kirkham 1974; Moskos, 2008; Waddington 1994, 2013).

Furthermore, as anthropology changed, so did the procedures of the discipline, which is why the establishment of autoethnography in the canon of qualitative social research methods cannot be considered independent of the currents, developments, and influences of cultural and social anthropology (van Maanen 2011: 15 ff.). For example, the crisis of representation or the "writing culture" debate triggered a real "fear of difference" (Bierschenk et al. 2013: 25), which ultimately favored an anthropology "on its own doorstep" and helped autoethnographic research to become acceptable (Doloriert and Herrmann 2018: 222; Rottenburg 2013: 57 f.). This development can also be used as a basis for legitimizing anthropology "at home" (Bierschenk et al. 2015: 13 f.; Caronia 2018: 116; Schlehe 2013: 97 ff.).

The classification and determination of the genre of an ethnographic text is not always easy or even possible due to the manifold existing genres of autoethnographic research - not least because different (auto)ethnographic genres are sometimes combined in one text (cf. Adams et al. 2015: 46 ff.; Adams et al. 2020: 6 f.). Despite the variety of terms used in the context of autoethnographic research – such as "self-cultural anthropology" (Ryang 2000: 297), "self-ethnography" (van Maanen 1995), "complete-member-research" (Adler and Adler 1987), and "narrative ethnography" (Abu-Lughod 1993) to name a few – these can generally be subsumed under the umbrella of autoethnography (Hughes and Pennington 2017: 11). If the aforementioned criteria of an autoethnography are used as a basis for the monograph under discussion here, it can be seen that – depending on the topic or research field – it differs considerably with regard to its degree of "auto" and "ethno" (cf. Ploder and Stadlbauer 2013: 403 f.; Reed-Danahay 1997: 2). Nevertheless, it can be stated that this work is an organization-based autoethnography in a collaborative research context – a "collaborative organizational autoethnography," so to speak (Chang et al. 2013: 17; Doloriert and Sambrook 2012: 86 f.).

In conclusion, although the methods of autoethnography (some would say ethnography in general) contain distinct weaknesses, their strengths and consequent benefits for cultural and social anthropology outweigh them (Adams et al. 2015: 9; Amann and Hirschauer 1997: 7 ff.; Caronia 2018: 114; Hirschauer 2010: 208;). In this context, it should also be pointed out that an ethnography "at home," that is, an "ethnograph[y] of [our] 'own people'" (Hayano 1979: 99), not only offers opportunities; it is also associated with special challenges and risks of which autoethnographers should always be aware (Adams et al. 2020: 8 f.; Horowitz 1986: 409).

References

Abu-Lughod, L. (1991), Writing Against Culture. In: Fox, R. G. (ed.), Recapturing Anthropology: Working in the Present. Santa Fe: School of American Research Press, pp. 137 - 162.

Abu-Lughod, L. (1993), Writing Women's Worlds. Bedouin Stories. Berkeley & Los Angeles: University of California Press.

Adams, T. E. (2006), Seeking Father: Relationally Reframing a Troubled Love Story. In: Qualitative Inquiry, Volume 12, No. 4, pp. 704 - 723.

Adams, T. E. (2008), A Review of Narrative Ethics. In: Qualitative Inquiry, Volume 14, No. 2, pp. 175 - 194.

Adams, T. E. (2011), Narrating the closet: An autoethnography of same-sex attraction. Walnut Creek: Left Coast Press.

Adams, T. E. / Ellis, C. / Holman Jones, S. (2017), Autoethnography. In: Matthes, J. / Davis, C. S. / Potter, R. F. (eds.), The International Encyclopedia of Communication Research Methods. New York: John Wiley & Sons, pp. 1 - 11.

Adams, T. E. / Ellis, C. / Bochner, A. P. / Ploder, A. / Stadlbauer, J. (2020), Autoethnography. In: Mey, G. / Mruck, K. (eds.), Handbook of Qualitative Research in Psychology, 2nd ed. Wiesbaden: VS Verlag, pp. 1 - 21.

Adams, T. E. / Holman Jones, S. / Ellis, C. (2013), Conclusion. Storying Our Future. In: Holman Jones, S. / Adams, T. / Ellis, C. (eds.), Handbook of Autoethnography. London and New York: Routledge, pp. 669 - 677.

Adams, T. E. / Holman Jones, S. / Ellis, C. (2015), Autoethnography. Understanding Qualitative Research. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Adler, P. A. / Adler, P. (1987), Membership roles in field research. In: Qualitative Research Methods Series, Volume 6. Newbury Park: SAGE.

Alexander, B. K. (2006), Performing Black Masculinity. Race, Culture, and Queer Identity. Lanham: AltaMira Press.

Alvesson, M. (2009), At-Home Ethnography: Struggling with Closeness and Closure. In: Ybema, S. / Yanow, D. / Wels, H. / Kamsteeg, F. (Eds.), Organizational Ethnography. Studying the Complexities of Everyday Life. London: SAGE, pp. 156 - 174.

Alvesson, M. / **Einola, K.** (2018), On the practice of at-home ethnography. In: Journal of Organizational Ethnography, Volume 7. no. 2, pp. 212 - 219.

Anderson, L. (2006), Analytic Autoethnography. In: Journal of Contemporary Ethnography, Volume 35, No. 4, pp. 373 - 395.

Anderson, L. / Glass-Coffin, B. (2013), I Learn by Going. Autoethnographic Modes of Inquiry: In: Holman Jones, S. / Adams, T. / Ellis, C. (eds.), Handbook of Autoethnography. London & New York: Routledge, pp. 57 - 83.

Ashcroft, B. / **Griffiths, G.** / **Tiffin, H.** (2002), The Empire Writes Back. Theory and practice in post-colonial literatures, 2nd edition. London and New York: Routledge.

Bangert, K. (2008), "Die sechs Blinden und der Elefant", http://www.kurtbangert.de/downloads/5 Die sechs Blinden und der Elefant.pdf, last accessed: 30.05.2020, 20:21.

Behr, R. (1993), Polizei im gesellschaftlichen Umbruch. Ergebnisse der teilnehmenden Beobachtung bei der Schutzpolizei in Thüringen. In: Feltes, T. / Kerner, H.-J. / Rebscher, E. (eds.), Empirische Polizeiforschung, Volume 6. Holzkirchen: Felix Verlag.

Behr, R. (2000), Funktion und Funktionalisierung von Schwarzen Schafen in der Polizei: In: Kriminologisches Journal; Volume 32, Issue 3, pp. 219 - 229.

Behr, R. (2001), Gefährdete und gefährliche Jugend und andere Konflikte um Männlichkeiten in der Polizei. In: Döge, P. / Meuser, M. (eds.), Männlichkeit und soziale Ordnung. Neuere Beiträge zur Geschlechterforschung. Opladen: Leske + Budrich, pp. 105 - 122.

Behr, R. (2006), Polizeikultur. Routinen - Rituale - Reflexionen. Bausteine zu einer Theorie der Praxis der Polizei. Wiesbaden: VS Verlag.

Behr, R. (2008), Cop Culture - Der Alltag des Gewaltmonopols. Männlichkeit, Handlungsmuster und Kultur in der Polizei, 2nd edition. Wiesbaden: VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften.

Behr, R. (2010), Korpsgeist oder Binnenkohäsion? Ein Essay zur Organisationskultur in der deutschen Polizei. In: Die Polizei, Issue 11, pp. 317 - 322.

Behr, R. (2016), Diskriminierung durch Polizeibehörden. In: Scherr, A. / El-Mafaalani, A. / Yüksel, E. G. (eds.), Handbuch Diskriminierung, Springer Reference Sozialwissenschaften, DOI 10.1007/978-3-658-11119-9_23-2, pp. 1 - 19.

Behr, R. (2018), Rassismus und Diskriminierung im Polizeidienst. Die Karriere zweier "Reizworte". In: SIAK-Journal - Zeitschrift für Polizeiwissenschaft und polizeiliche Praxis; Issue 2, pp. 57 - 66.

Berg, E. / Fuchs, M. (1993), Phänomenologie der Differenz. Reflexionsstufen ethnographischer Repräsentation. In: Berg, E. / Fuchs, M. (eds.), Kultur, soziale Praxis, Text. Die Krise der ethnographischen Repräsentation. Frankfurt a. M.: Suhrkamp, pp. 11 - 108.

Berreman, G. D. (1962), Behind Many Masks: Ethnography and Impression Management in a Himalayan Village. In: Society for Applied Anthropology, Monograph No. 4, Ithaca: The Society for Applied Anthropology.

Bierschenk, T. (2013), Zidanes Kopfstoß – Kampf des roten Felsenhahns oder Männerfreundschaft? Plädoyer für eine feldforschungsbasierte Ethnologie. In: Bierschenk, T. / Krings, M. / Lentz, C. (Eds.), Ethnologie im 21. Jahrhundert. Berlin: Reimer, pp. 77 - 96.

Bierschenk, T. / Krings, M. / Lentz, C. (2013), Was ist ethno an der deutschsprachigen Ethnologie der Gegenwart? In: Bierschenk, T. / Krings, M. / Lentz, C. (eds.), Ethnologie im 21. Jahrhundert. Berlin: Reimer, pp. 7 - 34.

Bierschenk, T. / Krings, M. / Lentz, C. (2015), Anthropology in the twenty-first century. A view of, and from, Germany. In: Arbeitspapiere des Instituts für Ethnologie und Afrikastudien der Johannes Gutenberg-Universität Mainz / Working Papers of the Department of Anthropology and African Studies of the Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz, Nr. 160.

Bierschenk, T. / Olivier de Sardan, J.-P. (1998), ECRIS: Enquête collective rapide d'identification des conflits et des groupes stratégiques. In: Bierschenk, T. / Olivier de Sardan, J.-P. (eds.), Les pouvoirs au village. Le Bénin rural entre démocratisation et décentralisation. Paris: Karthala, pp. 253 - 272.

Bierschenk, T. / **Olivier de Sardan, J.-P. (2011),** Powers in the Village: Rural Benin Between Democratisation and Decentralisation. In: Africa, Volume 73, Issue 2, pp. 145 - 173; https://doi.org/10.3366/afr.2003.73.2.145

Bierschenk, T. / Olivier de Sardan, J.-P. (2019), How to study bureaucracy ethnographically? In: Critique of Anthropology, Volume 39, Issue 2, pp. 243 - 257.

Blundo, G. (2014), Seeing like a State Agent: The Ethnography of Reform in Senegal's Forestry Service. In: Bierschenk, T. / Olivier de Sardan, J.-P. (eds.), States at Work. Dynamics of African Bureaucracies. Leiden and Boston: Brill, pp. 69 - 89.

Bochner, A. P. (2002), Perspectives on Inquiry III: The Morality of Stories. In: Knapp, M. L. / Daly; J. A. (eds.), Handbook of Interpersonal Communication, 3rd edition. Thousands Oaks: SAGE, pp. 73 - 101.

Boylorn, R. M. (2006), E Pluribus Unum (Out of Many, One). Qualitative Inquiry, Volume 12, No. 4, pp. 651 - 680.

Boylorn, R. M. (2008). As Seen On TV: An Autoethnographic Reflection on Race and Reality Television. In: Critical Studies in Media Communication, Volume 25, Issue 4, pp. 413 - 433.

Boylorn, R. M. (2011), Gray or For Colored Girls Who Are Tired of Chasing Rainbows: Race and Reflexivity. In: Cultural Studies - Critical Methodologies, Volume 11, No. 2, pp. 178 - 186.

Boylorn, R. M. (2017), Bitter Sweet(Water). Autoethnography, Relational Ethics, and the Possible Perpetuation of Stereotypes. In: Pensoneau-Conway, S. L. / Adams, T. E. / Bolen, D. M. (eds.), Doing Autoethnography. Rotterdam, Boston and Taipei: Sense Publishers, pp. 7 - 17.

Brandes, S. (1979), Ethnographic Autobiographies in American Anthropology. In: Central Issues in Anthropology, Volume 1, Issue 2, pp. 1 - 17.

Brannan, M. / **Pearson, G.** / **Worthington, F. (2007),** Ethnographies of work and the work of ethnography. In: Ethnography, Volume 8, Issue 4, pp. 395 - 402.

Bullough, R. V. / Pinnegar, S. (2001), Guidelines for Quality in Autobiographical Forms of Self-Study Research. In: Educational Researcher, Volume 30, No. 3, pp. 13 - 21.

Callahan, S. B. D. (2008), Academic Outings. In: Symbolic Interaction, Volume 31, Issue 4, pp. 351 - 375.

Callier, D. M. / Hill, D. C. / Waters, H. L. (2017), Critical Collaborative Performance Autoethnography. Reflecting on Collective Practice, Black Girlhood, Black Love and Accountability. In: Pensoneau-Conway, S. L. / Adams, T. E. / Bolen, D. M. (eds.), Doing Autoethnography. Rotterdam, Boston, and Taipei: Sense Publishers, pp. 37 - 44.

Caronia, L. (2018), How "at home" is an ethnographer at home? Territories of knowledge and the making of ethnographic understanding. In: Journal of Organizational Ethnography, Volume 7, No. 2, pp. 114 - 134.

Chang, H. / Ngunjiri, F. W. / Hernandez, K.-A. C. (2013), Collaborative Autoethnography. Walnut Creek: Left Coast Press.

Charmaz, K. / Mitchell, R. G. (2007), Grounded Theory in Ethnography. In: Atkinson, P. / Coffey, A. / Delamont, S. / Lofland; J. / Lofland, L. (eds.), Handbook of Ethnography. Los Angeles: SAGE, pp: 160 - 174.

Clarke, A. E. (1991), Social Worlds / Arenas Theory as Organizational Theory. In: Maines, D. R. (ed.), Social Organization and Social Process: Essays in Honor of Anselm Strauss. New York: Aldine de Gruyter, pp. 119 - 158.

Clarke, A. E. (2005), Situational Analysis: Grounded Theory After the Postmodern Turn. Thousand Oaks: SAGE.

Clarke, A. E. / Star, S. L. (2008), The Social Worlds Framework: A Theory / Methods Package. In: Hackett, E. J. / Amsterdamska, O. / Lynch M. / Wajcman, J. (eds.), The Handbook of Science and Technology Studies, 3rd edition. Cambridge: The MIT Press.

Clifford, J. / Marcus, G. E. [eds] (1986), Writing Culture - The Poetics and Politics of Ethnography. Berkeley: University of California Press.

Crawford, L. (1996), Personal ethnography. In: Communication Monographs, Volume 63, Issue 2, pp. 158 - 170.

Czarniawska, B. (2012), Organization Theory Meets Anthropology: A Story of an Encounter. In: Journal of Business Anthropology, 1 (1), pp. 118 - 140.

Diekmann, A. (2014), Empirische Sozialforschung. Grundlagen, Methoden, Anwendungen, 8th edition. Reinbek: Rowohlt.

Doloriert, C. / Herrmann, A. F. (2018), Organisational autoethnography: possibilities, politics and pitfalls. In: Journal of Organizational Ethnography, Volume 7, No. 3, pp. 222 – 234.

Doloriert, C. / Sambrook, S. (2009), Ethical confessions of the "I" of autoethnography: the student's dilemma. In: Journal of Qualitative Research in Organization and Management: An International Journal, Volume 1, No. 1, pp. 27 – 45.

Doloriert, C. / **Sambrook, S.** (2012), Organisational autoethnography. In: Journal of Organizational Ethnography, Volume 1, No. 1, pp. 83 – 95.

Ellis, C. (2004), The Ethnographic I: A Methodological Novel about Autoethnography. Walnut Creek: Alta Mira Press.

Ellis, C. / Adams, T. E. / Bochner, A. P. (2010a), Autoethnography: An Overview. In: Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung / Forum Qualitative Social Research, Volume 12, No. 1, Article 10, pp. 1 - 23; http://nbnresolving.de/urn:nbn:de:0114-fqs1101108

Ellis, C. / Adams, T. E. / Bochner, A. P. (2010b), Autoethnography. In: Mey, G. / Mruck, K. (eds.), Handbuch Qualitative Forschung in der Psychologie. Wiesbaden: VS Verlag, pp. 345 - 357.

Ellis, C. / Bochner, A. P. (2000), Autoethnography, Personal Narrative, Reflexivity. Researcher as Subject. In: Denzin, N. K. / Lincoln, Y. S. (eds.), The SAGE Handbook of Qualitative Research, 2nd edition. Thousand Oaks: SAGE, pp. 733 - 768.

Ellis, C. / Bochner, A. P. (2003), Autoethnography, Personal Narrative, Reflexivity: Researcher as Subject. In: Denzin; N. / Lincoln, Y. S. (eds.), Collecting and Interpreting Qualitative Materials, 2nd edition. Thousand Oaks: SAGE, pp. 199 - 258.

Emerson, R. M. / Fretz; R. I. / Shaw, L. L. (2011), Writing Ethnographic Fieldnotes, 2nd edition. Chicago and London: The University of Chicago Press.

Epstein, A. L. (1979), The Case Method in the Field of Law. In: Epstein, A. L. (ed.), The Craft of Social Anthropology. Oxford: Pergamon Press, pp. 205 - 230.

Erickson, F. (2011), A history of qualitative inquiry in social and educational research. In: Denzin, N. K. / Lincoln, Y. S. (eds.), The SAGE Handbook of Qualitative Research, 4th edition. Thousand Oaks: SAGE, pp. 43 - 60.

Erickson, K. C. / Stull, D. D. (1998), Doing Team Ethnography: Warnings and Advice. Thousand Oaks: SAGE.

Glaser, B. G. / Strauss, A. L. (1965), Discovery of Substantive Theory: A Basic Strategy Underlying Qualitative Research. In: American Behavioral Scientist, Volume 8, Issue 6, pp. 5 - 12.

Glaser, B. G. / Strauss, A. L. (2006), The Discovery of Grounded Theory. Strategies for Qualitative Research. New Brunswick and London: Aldine Transaction.

Hahn, H. P. (2014), Ethnologie. Eine Einführung, 2nd edition. Berlin: Suhrkamp.

Harrer, H. (1987), Die Papua. Neuguineas geheimnisvolles Steinzeitvolk. In: Harrer, H. (ed.), Die letzten Paradiese der Menschheit. Abenteuerliche Reise zu vergessenen Völkern. Gütersloh: Bertelsmann, pp. 228 - 241.

Hayano, **D. M.** (1979), Auto-Ethnography: Paradigms, Problems, and Prospects. In: Human Organization, Volume 38, No. 1, pp. 99 - 104.

Hayano, **D. M.** (1982), Poker Faces: The Life and Work of Professional Card Players. Berkeley and Los Angeles: University of California Press.

Heider, K. G. (1975), What Do People Do? Dani Auto-Ethnography. In: Journal of Anthropological Research, Volume 31, No. 1, pp. 3 - 17.

Henecka, H. P. (2009), Grundkurs Soziologie, 9th edition. Konstanz: UVK.

Hernandez, K.-A. C. / Ngunjiri, F. W. (2013), Relationships and Communities in Autoethnography. In: Holman Jones, S. / Adams, T. / Ellis, C. (eds.), Handbook of Autoethnography. London & New York: Routledge, pp. 262 - 280.

Herrmann, A. F. (2017), Introduction: An Autoethnography of an Organizational Autoethnography Book. In: Herrmann, A. F. (Ed.), Organizational Autoethnographies: Power and Identify in Our Working Lives. New York: Routledge, pp. 1 - 15.

Hirschauer, S. (2010), Die Exotisierung des Eigenen. Kultursoziologie in ethnografischer Einstellung. In: Wohlrab-Sahr, M. (ed.), Kultursoziologie. Paradigmen – Methoden – Fragestellungen. Wiesbaden: VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften, pp. 207 - 225.

Hirschauer, S. (2013), Verstehen des Fremden, Exotisierung des Eigenen. Ethnologie und Soziologie als zwei Seiten einer Medaille. In: Bierschenk, T. / Krings, M. / Lentz, C. (eds.), Ethnologie im 21. Jahrhundert. Berlin: Reimer, pp. 229 - 248.

Hirschauer, S. (2014), Un/doing Differences. Die Kontingenz sozialer Zugehörigkeiten. In: Zeitschrift für Soziologie, Vol. 43, Issue 3, pp. 170 - 191.

Hirschauer, S. / Amann, K. (1997), Die Befremdung der eigenen Kultur. Ein Programm. In: Hirschauer, S. / Amann, K. (Eds.), Die Befremdung der eigenen Kultur. Zur ethnographischen Herausforderung soziologischer Empirie. Frankfurt a. M.: Suhrkamp, pp. 7 - 52.

Holman Jones, S. (2005), Autoethnography: Making the personal political. In: Denzin, N. K. / Lincoln, Y. S. (eds.), The SAGE Handbook of Qualitative Research, 3rd edition. Thousand Oaks: SAGE, pp. 763 - 791.

Holman Jones, S. (2018), Creative Selves / Creative Cultures: Critical Autoethnography, Performance, and Pedagogy. In: Holman Jones, S. / Pruyn, M. (eds.), Creative Selves / Creative Cultures. Creativity, Education, and the Arts. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 3 - 20.

Holman Jones, S. / Adams, T. E. / Ellis, C. (2013), Coming to Know Autoethnography as More than a Method. In: Holman Jones, S. / Adams, T. / Ellis, C. (eds.), Handbook of Autoethnography. London & New York: Routledge, pp. 17 - 48.

Horowitz, R. (1986), Remaining an Outsider: Membership as Threat to Research Rapport. In: Journal of Contemporary Ethnography, Volume 14, No. 4, pp. 409 - 430.

Hughes, S. A. / **Pennington, J. L. (2017),** Autoethnography. Process, Product, and Possibility for Critical Social Research. London: SAGE.

Hunold, D. (2019), "Wer hat jetzt die größeren Eier?!" – Polizeialltag, hegemoniale Männlichkeit und reflexive Ethnografie. In: Howe, C. / Ostermeier, L. (eds.), Polizei und Gesellschaft. Transdisziplinäre Perspektiven zu Methoden, Theorie und Empirie reflexiver Polizeiforschung. Wiesbaden: Springer VS, pp. 47 - 69.

Jackson, A. (1987), Reflections on ethnography at home and the ASA. In: Jackson, A. (ed.), Anthropology at Home. London and New York: Tavistock Publications, pp. 1 - 15.

Kempster, S. / Parry, K. / Stewart, J. (2008), Exploring co-produced autoethnography. In: Australian and New Zealand Academy of Management Conference (ANZAM 2008): Managing in the Pacific century, pp. 1 - 17.

Kirkham, G. L. (1974), From Professor to Patrolman: A Fresh Perspective on the Police. In: The Journal of Police Science and Administration, Volume 2, pp. 127 - 137.

Kohl, K.-H. (2012), Ethnologie – die Wissenschaft vom kulturell Fremden. Eine Einführung, 3rd ed. Munich: C H. Beck.

Kondo, D. K. (1986), Dissolution and Reconstitution of Self: Implications for Anthropological Epistemology. In: Cultural Anthropology, Volume 1, No. 1, pp. 74 - 88.

Krings, M. (2013), Interdisziplinarität und die Signatur der Ethnologie. In: Bierschenk, T. / Krings, M. / Lentz, C. (eds.), Ethnologie im 21. Jahrhundert. Berlin: Reimer, pp. 265 - 283.

Leiris, M. (1988 [1934]), L'Afrique Fantôme. Paris: Gallimard.

Lejeune, **P.** (1989), On autobiography. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

Lentz, C. (1989), Feldforschung als Interaktionsprozeß – Erfahrungen in indianischen Dörfern in Ecuador. In: Sociologus, Vol. 39, Issue 2, pp. 123 - 151.

Lentz, C. (2009), Der Kampf um die Kultur. In: Soziale Welt, Vol. 60, issue 3, pp. 305 - 324.

Lentz, C. (2013 Kultur: Ein ethnologisches Konzept zwischen Identitätskursen und Wissenschaftspolitik. In: Bierschenk, T. / Krings, M. / Lentz, C. (eds.), Ethnologie im 21. Jahrhundert. Berlin: Reimer, pp. 111 - 129.

Lewis, D. (1973), Anthropology and Colonialism. In: Current Anthropology, Volume 14, No. 5, pp. 581 - 602.

Lynch, M. (1994), Collins, Hirschauer, and Winch. Ethnography, Exoticism, Surgery, Antisepsis and Dehorsification. In: Social Studies of Science, Volume 24, Issue 2, pp. 354 - 369.

Madison, D. S. (2012), Critical Ethnography: Method, Ethics, and Performance, 2nd edition. Thousand Oaks: SAGE.

Malinowski, B. (1979 [1922]), Argonauten des westlichen Pazifik. Ein Bericht über Unternehmungen und Abenteuer der Eingeborenen in den Inselwelten von Melanesisch-Neuguinea. Frankfurt a. M.: Syndikat.

Marcus, G. E. (2008), The End(s) of Ethnography: Social / Cultural Anthropology's Signature Form of Producing Knowledge in Transition. In: Cultural Anthropology, Volume 23, Issue 1, pp. 1 - 14.

Merton, R. K. (1972), Insiders and Outsiders: A Chapter in the Sociology of Knowledge. In: American Journal of Sociology, Volume 78, No. 1, pp. 9 - 47.

Merton, R. K. (1988), Some Thoughts on the Concept of Sociological Autobiography In: Sociological Lives: Social Change and the Life Course, Volume 2, pp. 17 - 21.

Morse, J. M. (2002), "Writing My Own Experience ...". In: Qualitative Health Research, Volume 12 No. 9, pp. 1159 - 1160.

Moskos, **P.** (2008), Cop in the Hood. My Year Policing Baltimore's Eastern District. Princeton and Oxford: Princeton University Press.

Naidoo, L. (2012), Ethnography: An Introduction to Definition and Method. In: Naidoo, L. (ed.), An Ethnography of Global Landscapes and Corridors. Rijeka: InTech, pp. 1 - 8.

Olivier de Sardan, J.-P. (2015), Epistemology, Fieldwork, and Anthropology. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.

Ploder A. / **Stadlbauer**, **J.** (2013), Autoethnographie und Volkskunde? Zur Relevanz wissenschaftlicher Selbsterzählungen für die volkskundlich-kulturanthropologische Forschungspraxis. In: Österreichische Zeitschrift für Volkskunde, Vol. LXVII, Series 116, pp. 373 - 404.

Ploeg, A. (1966), Some comparative remarks about the Dani of the Baliem Valley and the Dani at Bokondini. In: Bijdragen tot de Taal-, Land- en Volkenkunde 122, No. 2. Leiden: Brill Verlag, pp. 255 - 273.

Pollner, M. / **Emerson, R. M.** (2007), Ethnomethodology and Ethnography. In: Atkinson, P. / Coffey, A. / Delamont, S. / Lofland; J. / Lofland, L. (eds.), Handbook of Ethnography. Los Angeles: SAGE, pp: 118 - 135.

Pratt, M. L. (2008), Imperial Eyes: Travel Writing and Transculturation, 2nd edition. New York and London: Routledge.

Reed-Danahay, **D. E. (1997)**, Introduction. In: Reed-Danahay, D. E. (ed.), Auto/Ethnography. Rewriting the Self and the Social. Oxford and New York: Berg, pp. 1 - 17.

Rossman, G. B. / Rallis, S. F. (2012), An Introduction to Qualitative Research: Learning in the Field, 3rd edition. Thousand Oaks: SAGE.

Roth, W.-M. (2008), Auto/Ethnography and the Question of Ethics. In: Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung / Forum Qualitative Sozial Research, Volume 10, No. 1, Article 38, pp. 1 - 10; http://nbnresolving.de/urn:nbn:de:0114-fqs0901381.

Rottenburg, **R.** (2013), Ethnologie und Kritik. In: Bierschenk, T. / Krings, M. / Lentz, C. (eds.), Ethnologie im 21. Jahrhundert. Berlin: Reimer, pp. 55 - 76.

Ryang, S. (2000), Ethnography or Self-cultural Anthropology? Reflection on Writing About Ourselves. In: Dialectical Anthropology, Volume 25 (3), pp. 297 - 320.

Schiffauer, W. (1997), Die Angst vor der Differenz. Zu neuen Strömungen in der Kultur- und Sozialanthropologie. In: Schiffauer, W. (ed.), Fremde in der Stadt. Zehn Essays über Kultur und Differenz. Frankfurt a. M.: Suhrkamp, pp. 157 - 222.

Schlehe, J. (2013), Wechselseitige Übersetzungen. Methodologische Neuerungen in transkulturellen Forschungskooperationen. In: Bierschenk, T. / Krings, M. / Lentz, C. (eds.), Ethnologie im 21. Jahrhundert. Berlin: Reimer, pp. 97 - 110.

Schmied-Kowarzik, W. / Stagl, J. (1981), Vorwort. In: Schmied-Kowarzik, W. / Stagl, J. (eds.), Grundfragen der Ethnologie. Beiträge zur gegenwärtigen Theoriediskussion. Berlin: Reimer, pp. VII - XV.

Schott, R. (1981), Aufgaben der deutschen Ethnologie heute. In: Schmied-Kowarzik, W. / Stagl, J. (eds.), Grundfragen der Ethnologie. Beiträge zur gegenwärtigen Theoriediskussion. Berlin: Reimer, pp. 39 - 62.

Sökefeld, M. (2001), "Der Kulturbegriff in der Ethnologie und im öffentlichen Diskurs – eine paradoxe Entwicklung?". In: Stöber, G. (ed.): "Fremde Kulturen" im Geographieunterricht: Analysen – Konzepte – Erfahrungen. Hannover: Hahn, pp. 119 - 137.

Strathern, M. (1987), The limits of auto-anthropology. In: Jackson, A. (ed.), Anthropology at Home. London and New York: Tavistock Publications, pp. 16 - 37.

Streck, B. (2013), Das Auge des Ethnografen. Zur perspektivischen Besonderheit der Ethnologie. In: Bierschenk, T. / Krings, M. / Lentz, C. (eds.), Ethnologie im 21. Jahrhundert. Berlin: Reimer, pp. 35 - 54.

Streck, R. / Unterkofler, U. / Reinecke-Terner, A. (2013), Das "Fremdwerden" eigener Beobachtungsprotokolle – Rekonstruktionen von Schreibpraxen als methodische Reflexion. In: Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung / Forum Qualitative Sozial Research, Volume 14, No. 1, Article 16, pp. 1 - 25.

Todd, Z. (2016), An Indigenous Feminist's Take On The Ontological Turn: 'Ontology' Is Just Another Word For Colonialism. In: Journal of Historical Sociology, Volume 29, No. 1, pp. 1 - 21.

Toren, C. / de Pina-Cabral, J. (2009), Introduction: What is Happening to Epistemology? In: Social Analysis, Volume 53, Issue 2, pp. 1 - 18.

Tullis, J. A. (2013), Self and Other. Ethics in Autoethnographic Research. In: Holman Jones, S. / Adams, T. / Ellis, C. (eds.), Handbook of Autoethnography. London and New York: Routledge, pp. 244 - 261.

Van Maanen, **J.** (1995), An end to innocence: The ethnography of ethnography. In: van Maanen, J. (ed.), Representation in Ethnography. Thousand Oaks: SAGE, pp. 1 - 35.

Van Maanen, J. (2011), Tales of the Field. On Writing Ethnography, 2nd edition. Chicago & London: The University of Chicago Press.

Van Velsen, J. (1979), The Extended-case Method and Situational Analysis. In: Epstein, A. L. (ed.), The Craft of Social Anthropology. Oxford: Pergamon Press, pp. 129 - 149.

Vickers, D. A. (2019), Athome ethnography: A method for practitioners. In: Qualitative Research in Organizations and Management, Volume 14, No. 1, pp. 10 26.

Vom Lehn, D. (2016), Harold Garfinkel: The Creation and Development of Ethnomethodology. London: Routledge.

Waddington, P. A. J. (1991), The Strong Arm of the Law: Armed and Public Order Policing. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Waddington, P. A. J. (1993), Calling the police: the interpretation of, and response to, calls for assistance from the public. Aldershot (UK) and Brookfield (USA): Avebury.

Waddington, **P. A. J. (1994)**, Liberty and order. Public order policing in a capital city. London: UCL Press.

Waddington, P. A. J. (1999), Policing Citizens: Authority and Rights, London: Routledge.

Waddington, P. A. J. (2013), Introduction. In: Waddington, P. A. J. / Kleinig, J. / Wright, M. (Eds.), Professional Police Practice. Scenarios and Dilemmas. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 3 - 24.

Waddington, P. A. J. / Stenson, K. / Don, D. (2004), In Proportion: Race, and Police Stop and Search. In: The British Journal of Criminology, Volume 44, Issue 6, pp. 889 - 914.

Wall, S. (2008), Easier Said than Done: Writing an Autoethnography. In: International Journal of Qualitative Methods, Volume 7 (1), pp. 38-53.

Warren, C. A. B. (2000), Writing the Other, Inscribing the Self. In: Qualitative Sociology, Volume 23, No. 2, pp. 183 - 199.

West, C. / Fenstermaker S. (1995), Doing Difference. In: Gender & Society, Volume 9, No. 1; pp. 8 - 37.

Whitinui, P. (2014), Indigenous Autoethnography: Exploring, Engaging, and Experiencing "Self" as a Native Method of Inquiry. In: Journal of Contemporary Ethnography, Volume 43, Issue 4, pp. 456 - 487.

Ybema, S. / Kamsteeg, F. (2009), Making the familiar strange: A case for disengaged organisational ethnography. In: Ybema, S. / Yanow, D. / Wels, H. / Kamsteeg, F. (Eds.),

Organizational Ethnography. Studying the Complexities of Everyday Life. London: SAGE, pp. 101 - 119.

Zimmerman, **D. H.** / **Pollner**, **M.** (1976), Die Alltagswelt als Phänomen. In: Weingarten, E. / Sack, F. / Schenkein, J. (eds.), Ethnomethodologie. Beiträge zu einer Soziologie des Alltagshandelns. Frankfurt / Main: Suhrkamp, pp. 64 - 104.